SOUTHSIDE BANCSHARES INC Form 10-Q November 07, 2008

#### **UNITED STATES**

#### SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM 10-Q

(Mark One)

x QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the quarterly period ended September 30, 2008

OR

o TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the	transition	period from	to	0

Commission file number 0-12247

#### SOUTHSIDE BANCSHARES, INC.

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

TEXAS 75-1848732 (State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization) Identification No.)

1201 S. Beckham, Tyler, Texas 75701 (Address of principal executive offices) (Zip Code)

903-531-7111

(Registrant's telephone number, including area code)

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes x. No

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, or a non-accelerated filer or a small reporting company. See the definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer" and "small reporting

company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act. (Check one):

Large accelerated filer o Non-accelerated filer o Accelerated filer x Small reporting company o

(Do not check if a smaller reporting company)

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Act). Yes o No x

The number of shares of the issuer's common stock, par value \$1.25, outstanding as of October 24, 2008 was 13,970,710 shares.

#### TABLE OF CONTENTS

PART I. FINANCIAL INFORMATION

ITEM 1. FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

ITEM 2. MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND

**RESULTS OF OPERATIONS** 

ITEM 3. QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISK

ITEM 4. CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES

PART II. OTHER INFORMATION

ITEM 1. LEGAL PROCEEDINGS

ITEM 1A. RISK FACTORS

ITEM 2. UNREGISTERED SALES OF EQUITY SECURITIES AND USE OF PROCEEDS

ITEM 3. DEFAULTS UPON SENIOR SECURITIES

ITEM 4. SUBMISSION OF MATTERS TO A VOTE OF SECURITY HOLDERS

ITEM 5. OTHER INFORMATION

ITEM 6. EXHIBITS

**SIGNATURES** 

Exhibit Index

Retirement Agreement dated November 7, 2008, by and between Southside Bank, Southside Bancshares, Inc. and B.

G. Hartley.

Certification Pursuant to Section 302

Certification Pursuant to Section 302

Certification Pursuant to Section 906

## PART I. FINANCIAL INFORMATION ITEM 1. FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

## SOUTHSIDE BANCSHARES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS (UNAUDITED)

(in thousands, except share amounts)

	September	December
	30,	31,
ASSETS	2008	2007
Cash and due from banks	\$ 51,572	\$ 74,040
Interest earning deposits	4,242	1,414
Federal funds sold	1,475	550
Total cash and cash equivalents	57,289	76,004
Investment securities:	101 500	100.000
Available for sale, at estimated fair value	121,509	109,928
Held to maturity, at cost	477	475
Mortgage-backed and related securities:		
Available for sale, at estimated fair value	1,011,955	727,553
Held to maturity, at cost	165,288	189,965
Federal Home Loan Bank stock, at cost	34,317	19,850
Other investments, at cost	2,067	2,069
Loans held for sale	2,014	3,361
Loans:		
Loans	987,375	961,230
Less: allowance for loan loss	(12,928)	
Net Loans	974,447	951,477
Premises and equipment, net	40,920	40,249
Goodwill	22,034	21,639
Other intangible assets, net	1,585	1,925
Interest receivable	13,025	11,784
Deferred tax asset	8,593	4,320
Other assets	68,578	35,723
TOTAL ASSETS	\$ 2,524,098	\$ 2,196,322
LIABILITIES AND SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY		
Deposits:		
Noninterest bearing	\$ 391,812	\$ 357,083
Interest bearing	1,087,380	1,173,408
Total Deposits	1,479,192	1,530,491
Short-term obligations:		
Federal funds purchased and repurchase agreements	10,944	7,023
FHLB advances	271,797	353,792
Other obligations	2,478	2,500
Total Short-term obligations	285,219	363,315
Long-term obligations:		
FHLB advances	529,594	86,247
Long-term debt	60,311	60,311
Total Long-term obligations	589,905	146,558
Other liabilities	27,170	23,132

TOTAL LIABILITIES	2,381,486	2,063,496
Off-Balance-Sheet Arrangements, Commitments and Contingencies (Note 12)		
Minority interest in Southside Financial Group	185	498
Shareholders' equity:		
Common stock - \$1.25 par, 20,000,000 shares authorized, 15,702,280 shares		
issued in 2008 and 14,865,134 shares issued in 2007	19,628	18,581
Paid-in capital	130,433	115,250
Retained earnings	26,309	26,187
Treasury stock (1,731,570 and 1,724,857 shares at cost)	(23,115)	(22,983)
Accumulated other comprehensive loss	(10,828)	(4,707)
TOTAL SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY	142,427	132,328
TOTAL LIABILITIES AND SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY	\$ 2,524,098	\$ 2,196,322

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

# SOUTHSIDE BANCSHARES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF INCOME (UNAUDITED)

(in thousands, except per share data)

(iii tilousalius, except per share data)	Three Months Ended September 30, 2008 2007					Nine Months Ended September 30, 2008 2007			
Interest income									
Loans	\$	18,029	\$	13,134	\$	54,092	\$	38,381	
Investment securities – taxable		307		552		1,377		2,004	
Investment securities – tax-exempt		851		525		2,829		1,537	
Mortgage-backed and related securities		14,883		10,982		38,876		32,079	
Federal Home Loan Bank stock and other investments		180		245		656		945	
Other interest earning assets		10		37		101		106	
Total interest income		34,260		25,475		97,931		75,052	
Interest expense									
Deposits		7,257		10,391		25,880		29,981	
Short-term obligations		1,986		3,049		7,125		9,771	
Long-term obligations		5,209		1,800		11,853		4,978	
Total interest expense		14,452		15,240		44,858		44,730	
Net interest income		19,808		10,235		53,073		30,322	
Provision for loan losses		3,150		620		8,336		954	
Net interest income after provision for loan losses		16,658		9,615		44,737		29,368	
Noninterest income									
Deposit services		4,739		4,274		13,823		12,472	
Gain on sale of securities available for sale		822		126		6,574		561	
Gain on sale of loans		239		424		1,551		1,493	
Trust income		678		522		1,890		1,562	
Bank owned life insurance income		314		273		1,382		805	
Other		827		784		2,388		2,310	
Total noninterest income		7,619		6,403		27,608		19,203	
Noninterest expense									
Salaries and employee benefits		10,002		7,242		27,521		21,644	
Occupancy expense		1,449		1,261		4,264		3,619	
Equipment expense		327		268		968		738	
Advertising, travel & entertainment		447		363		1,407		1,233	
ATM and debit card expense		313		247		905		743	
Director fees		134		126		425		394	
Supplies		201		151		584		487	
Professional fees		452		413		1,239		964	
Postage		199		165		565		468	
Telephone and communications		270		193		785		577	
FDIC Insurance		220		38		688		112	
Other		1,773		1,075		5,268		3,255	
Total noninterest expense		15,787		11,542		44,619		34,234	
Income before income tax expense		8,490		4,476		27,726		14,337	
Provision for income tax expense		2,240		976		7,399		2,487	
Net Income	\$	6,250	\$	3,500	\$	20,327	\$	11,850	

Earnings per common share – basic	\$ 0.45 \$	0.26 \$	1.47 \$	0.87
Earnings per common share – diluted	\$ 0.44 \$	0.25 \$	1.43 \$	0.84
Dividends declared per common share	\$ 0.16 \$	0.12 \$	0.41 \$	0.35

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

# SOUTHSIDE BANCSHARES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY (UNAUDITED)

(in thousands, except share amounts)

		npre-hensive Income	C	ommon Stock	Paid-in Capital	etained arnings	Т	Freasury Stock	ocumu-lated Other Compre- hensive Loss	Sha	Total are-holders Equity
Balance at December 31, 2006			\$	17,594	\$ 100,736	\$ 29,648	\$	(22,850)	\$ (14,524)	\$	110,604
Net Income Other comprehensive income, net of ta Unrealized gains on securities, net of reclassification		11,850				11,850					11,850
adjustment (see Note 3) Adjustment to net periodic		3,643							3,643		3,643
benefit cost (see Note 3)		260							260		260
Comprehensive income	\$	15,753									
Common stock issued (138,664 shares)				174	1,089						1,263
Stock compensation expense					20						20
Tax benefit of incentive stock options					87						87
Dividends paid on common stock						(4,498)					(4,498)
Purchase of 6,120 shares of common stock Stock dividend	)			776	12,903	(13,679)		(133)			(133)
Balance at September 30, 2007			\$		\$ 114,835	\$		(22,983)	\$ (10,621)	\$	123,096

Balance at December								
31, 2007			\$ 18,581	\$ 115,250	\$ 26,187	\$ (22,983) \$	(4,707) \$	132,328
Net Income	\$	20,327	- ,	-,	20,327	,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	( ) = = - /	20,327
Other comprehensive income, net of tax Unrealized losses on securities, net of reclassification adjustment (see							(6.101)	
Note 3)		(6,491)					(6,491)	(6,491)
Adjustment to net periodic benefit cost (see Note 3)		370					370	370
Comprehensive		370					310	370
income	\$	14,206						
Common stock	Ψ	1 1,200						
issued (177,933								
shares)			223	1,344				1,567
Stock				,-				,
compensation								
expense				7				7
Tax benefit of								
incentive stock								
options				410				410
Cumulative effect								
of adoption of a								
new accounting								
principle on								
January 1, 2008								
(see Note 11)					(351)			(351)
Dividends paid								
on common stock					(5,608)			(5,608)
Purchase of 6,713								
shares of								
common stock						(132)		(132)
Stock dividend			824	13,422	(14,246)			-
Balance at								
September 30,								
2008			\$ 19,628	\$ 130,433	\$ 26,309	\$ (23,115) \$	(10,828) \$	142,427

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

# SOUTHSIDE BANCSHARES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS (UNAUDITED) (in thousands)

	Septem	30,	
	2008		2007
OPERATING ACTIVITIES:			
Net income	\$ 20,327	\$	11,850
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by operations:			
Depreciation	1,820		1,640
Amortization of premium	5,424		3,658
Accretion of discount and loan fees	(2,579)		(1,829)
Provision for loan losses	8,336		954
Stock compensation expense	7		20
(Increase) decrease in interest receivable	(1,241)		99
(Increase) decrease in other assets	(2,751)		1,312
Net change in deferred taxes	(867)		(1,067)
(Decrease) increase in interest payable	(362)		166
Increase in other liabilities	1,384		728
Decrease in loans held for sale	1,347		1,678
Gain on sale of securities available for sale	(6,574)		(561)
Loss on sale of assets	81		1
Earnings allocated to minority interest	271		(117)
Net cash provided by operating activities	24,623		18,532
INVESTING ACTIVITIES:			
Proceeds from sales of investment securities available for sale	80,139		10,007
Proceeds from sales of mortgage-backed securities available for sale	251,236		68,897
Proceeds from maturities of investment securities available for sale	65,055		75,514
Proceeds from maturities of mortgage-backed securities available for sale	93,864		78,530
Proceeds from maturities of mortgage-backed securities held to maturity	25,770		29,847
Proceeds from redemption of Federal Home Loan Bank and FRB stock	897		10,729
Purchases of investment securities available for sale	(151,318)		(73,129)
Purchases of mortgage-backed securities available for sale	(668,188)		(164,826)
Purchases of mortgage-backed securities held to maturity	(1,664)		(2,180)
Purchases of Federal Home Loan Bank stock and other investments	(15,362)		(3,201)
Net increase in loans	(33,870)		(37,457)
Purchases of premises and equipment	(2,851)		(4,030)
Proceeds from sales of premises and equipment	367		-
Proceeds on bank owned life insurance	713		-
Proceeds from sales of other real estate owned	305		334
Proceeds from sales of repossessed assets	2,870		238
Net cash used in investing activities	(352,037)		(10,727)
-			*

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

Nine Months Ended

# SOUTHSIDE BANCSHARES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS (continued) (UNAUDITED)

(in thousands)

		Nine Mont	Ended	
		Septemb	er	30,
		2008		2007
FINANCING ACTIVITIES:				
Net increase in demand and savings accounts		70,022		39,841
Net (decrease) increase in certificates of deposit		(122,249)		31,792
Net increase (decrease) in federal funds purchased and repurchase agreements		3,921		(5,675)
Proceeds from FHLB Advances	]	13,874,696		4,624,601
Repayment of FHLB Advances	()	13,513,344)		(4,732,536)
Proceeds from issuance of long-term debt		-		36,083
Net capital contributions from minority interest investment in consolidated entities		-		500
Net capital distributions to minority interest investment in consolidated entities		(584)		-
Tax benefit of incentive stock options		410		87
Purchases of common stock		(132)		(133)
Proceeds from the issuance of common stock		1,567		1,263
Dividends paid		(5,608)		(4,498)
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities		308,699		(8,675)
Net decrease in cash and cash equivalents		(18,715)		(870)
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period		76,004		55,012
Cash and cash equivalents at edginning of period	\$	57,289	\$	54,142
Cash and cash equivalents at one of period	Ψ	31,207	Ψ	51,112
SUPPLEMENTAL DISCLOSURES FOR CASH FLOW INFORMATION:				
Interest paid	\$	45,220	\$	44,564
Income taxes paid		8,125		3,200
SUPPLEMENTAL DISCLOSURES OF NONCASH INVESTING AND FINANCING				
ACTIVITIES:				
Acquisition of other repossessed assets and real estate through foreclosure	\$	4,867	\$	381
Payment of 5% stock dividend		14,246		13,679
Adjustment to pension liability		(393)		(394)
Unsettled trades to purchase securities		(8,441)		(5,357)
Unsettled trades to sell securities		29,612		4,882

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements

## SOUTHSIDE BANCSHARES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

#### 1. Basis of Presentation

In this report, the words "the Company," "we," "us," and "our" refer to the combined entities of Southside Bancshares, Inc. and its subsidiaries. The words "Southside" and "Southside Bancshares" refer to Southside Bancshares, Inc. The words "Southside Bank" and "the Bank" refer to Southside Bank (which, subsequent to the internal merger of Fort Worth National Bank with and into Southside Bank, includes Fort Worth National Bank). The word "SFG" refers to Southside Financial Group, LLC., of which Southside owns a 50% interest.

The consolidated balance sheet as of September 30, 2008, and the related consolidated statements of income, shareholders' equity and cash flows and notes to the financial statements for the three and nine month periods ended September 30, 2008 and 2007 are unaudited; in the opinion of management, all adjustments necessary for a fair presentation of such financial statements have been included. Such adjustments consisted only of normal recurring items. All significant intercompany accounts and transactions are eliminated in consolidation. The preparation of these consolidated financial statements in conformity with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles ("GAAP") requires the use of management's estimates. These estimates are subjective in nature and involve matters of judgment. Actual amounts could differ from these estimates.

Interim results are not necessarily indicative of results for a full year. These financial statements should be read in conjunction with the financial statements and notes thereto in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2007. All share data has been adjusted to give retroactive recognition to stock splits and stock dividends. For a description of our significant accounting and reporting policies, refer to Note 1 of the Notes to Financial Statements in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2007.

#### 2. Earnings Per Share

Earnings per share on a basic and diluted basis has been adjusted to give retroactive recognition to stock splits and stock dividends and is calculated as follows (in thousands, except per share amounts):

	Three Months Ended September 30,					Nine Months Ended September 30,			
		2008		2007		2008		2007	
Basic Earnings and Shares:									
Net Income	\$	6,250	\$	3,500	\$	20,327	\$	11,850	
Weighted-average basic shares outstanding		13,925		13,746		13,858		13,689	
Basic Earnings Per Share:									
Net Income	\$	0.45	\$	0.26	\$	1.47	\$	0.87	
Diluted Earnings and Shares:									
Net Income	\$	6,250	\$	3,500	\$	20,327	\$	11,850	
Weighted-average basic shares outstanding		13,925		13,746		13,858		13,689	
Add: Stock options		285		381		329		422	
Weighted-average diluted shares outstanding		14,210		14,127		14,187		14,111	

Diluted Earnings Per Share:				
Net Income	\$ 0.44 \$	0.25 \$	1 43 \$	0.84

For the three and nine month periods ended September 30, 2008 and 2007, there were no antidilutive options.

#### 3. Comprehensive Income (Loss)

The components of other comprehensive income (loss) are as follows (in thousands):

	Nine Months Ended September 30, 2008 Tax						
		ore-Tax nount		pense) enefit		-of-Tax nount	
Unrealized losses on securities:							
Unrealized holding losses arising during period	\$	(3,346)	\$	1,128	\$	(2,218)	
Less: reclassification adjustment for gains							
included in net income		6.574		(2,301)		4,273	
Net unrealized losses on securities		(9,920)		3,429		(6,491)	
Change in pension plans		393		(23)		370	
Other comprehensive loss	\$	(9,527)	\$	3,406	\$	(6,121)	
	Three	e Months		d Septem Γax	mber 30, 2008		
		ore-Tax nount		pense) enefit		-of-Tax nount	
Unrealized losses on securities:							
Unrealized holding losses arising during period	\$	(4,683)	\$	1,639	\$	(3,044)	
Less: reclassification adjustment for gains							
included in net income		822		(288)		534	
Net unrealized losses on securities		(5,505)		1,927		(3,578)	
Change in pension plans		131		(46)		85	
Other comprehensive loss	\$	(5,374)	\$	1,881	\$	(3,493)	
	Nine	Months		_	ber 3	0, 2007	
	Refe	ore-Tax	Tax (Expense)		Net	-of-Tax	
		nount		enefit	Amount		
Unrealized gains on securities:	1 11.	iiouiit	Ъ	AIICIII	7 11	ilouit	
Unrealized holding gains arising during period	\$	6,081	\$	(2,068)	\$	4,013	
Less: reclassification adjustment for gains	Ψ	0,001	Ψ	(2,000)	Ψ	7,013	
included in net income		561		(191)		370	
Net unrealized gains on securities		5,520		(1,877)		3,643	
Change in pension plans		394		(134)		260	
Other comprehensive income	\$	5,914	\$	(2,011)	\$	3,903	
Other comprehensive income	Ψ	3,714	Ψ	(2,011)	Ψ	3,703	
	Three Months Ended September 30, 2007						
			-	Гах			
		ore-Tax		pense)	Net-of-Tax		
	Amount Benefit			enefit	Amount		
Unrealized gains on securities:							
Unrealized holding gains arising during period	\$	7,969	\$	(2,710)	\$	5,259	

Less: reclassification adjustment for gains

included in net income	126	(43)	83
Net unrealized gains on securities	7,843	(2,667)	5,176
Change in pension plans	132	(45)	87
Other comprehensive income	\$ 7,975 \$	(2,712) \$	5,263

#### 4. Securities

The amortized cost and estimated market value of investment and mortgage-backed securities as of September 30, 2008 and December 31, 2007, are reflected in the tables below (in thousands):

AVAILABLE FOR SALE: Investment Securities:	Aı	mortized Cost	Un	Septembe Gross realized Gains	Un	2008 Gross realized Losses		stimated Market Value
U.S. Treasury	\$	4,888	\$	8	\$	-	\$	4,896
Government Sponsored Enterprise Debentures		16,457		_		1		16,456
State and Political Subdivisions		98,689		918		2,037		97,570
Other Stocks and Bonds		6,711		-		4,124		2,587
Mortgage-backed Securities:								
U.S. Government Agencies		159,778		1,078		1,275		159,581
Government Sponsored Enterprises		851,306		4,812		3,744		852,374
Total	\$ 1	,137,829	\$	6,816	\$	11,181	\$ 1	1,133,464
HELD TO MATURITY: Investment Securities:		mortized Cost	Ur	Septembe Gross arealized Gains	Un I	Gross realized Losses	]	stimated Market Value
Other Stocks and Bonds	\$	477	\$	-	\$	52	\$	425
Mortgage-backed Securities:								
U.S. Government Agencies		23,677		61		-		23,738
Government Sponsored Enterprises		141,611		720		266		142,065
Total	\$	165,765	\$	781	\$	318	\$	166,228
AVAILABLE FOR SALE: Investment Securities:	A	mortized Cost	Un	December Gross prealized Gains	Un	2007 Gross realized Losses		stimated Market Value
U.S. Treasury	\$	4,880	\$	8	\$	2	\$	4,886
Government Sponsored Enterprise Debentures		31,764		3		8		31,759
State and Political Subdivisions		64,868		1,599		223		66,244
Other Stocks and Bonds		7,586		_		547		7,039
Mortgage-backed Securities:		,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,						,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,
U.S. Government Agencies		88,937		1,234		451		89,720
Government Sponsored Enterprises		628,768		5,847		1,555		633,060
Other Private Issues		4,773		_		_		4,773
Total	\$	831,576	\$	8,691	\$	2,786	\$	837,481

Edgar Filing: SOUTHSIDE BANCSHARES INC - Form 10-Q

	December 31, 2007							
		Gross Gross Es					stimated	
	$\mathbf{A}$	mortized	mortized Unrealized		Un	realized		Market
HELD TO MATURITY:		Cost		Gains	Losses		Value	
Investment Securities:								
Other Stocks and Bonds	\$	475	\$	2	\$	-	\$	477
Mortgage-backed Securities:								
U.S. Government Agencies		25,965		36		58		25,943
Government Sponsored Enterprises		164,000		501		531		163,970
Total	\$	190,440	\$	539	\$	589	\$	190,390

The Company concluded that, based on the creditworthiness of the issuer, the unrealized loss on each security in the above table represents a temporary impairment and does not require adjustment to the carrying amount of any of the individual securities. Additionally, the Company has the ability and the intent to hold such securities through recovery of the unrealized losses.

Investment and mortgage-backed securities with book values of \$836.8 million at September 30, 2008 and \$496.8 million at December 31, 2007 were pledged to collateralize Federal Home Loan Bank ("FHLB") advances, repurchase agreements, public funds and trust deposits or for other purposes as required by law.

The turmoil in the capital markets had a significant impact on our estimate of fair value for certain of our securities. We believe the market values are reflective of illiquidity as opposed to credit impairment. At September 30, 2008, we have in AFS Other Stocks and Bonds \$6.0 million cost basis in pooled trust preferred securities ("TRUPs"). Those securities are structured products with cash flows dependent upon securities issued by U. S. financial institutions, including banks and insurance companies. Our estimate of fair value at September 30, 2008 is approximately \$2.0 million and reflects the market illiquidity. Our analysis of the underlying cash flows contemplates various default, deferral and recovery scenarios, and based on that detailed analysis we have concluded that there is no other than temporary impairment at September 30, 2008. We will continue to reevaluate and update our assumptions over time and if there is higher than expected level of defaults or deferrals, then an other than temporary impairment charge might occur in future periods.

#### 5. Loans and Allowance for Probable Loan Losses

The following table sets forth loan totals by category for the periods presented (in thousands):

	Se	At eptember	D	At ecember
		30, 2008	31, 2007	
Real Estate Loans:				_00,
Construction	\$	99,235	\$	107,397
1-4 Family Residential		244,988		237,979
Other		185,248		200,148
Commercial Loans		165,929		154,171
Municipal Loans		118,568		112,523
Loans to Individuals		173,407		149,012
Total Loans	\$	987,375	\$	961,230

The summaries of the Allowance for Loan Losses and Reserve for Unfunded Loan Commitments are as follows (in thousands):

Allowance for Loan Losses	Three Months Ended September 30, 2008 2007		Nine M Ended Sep 2008	 	
Balance at beginning of period	\$	11,527	\$ 7,367	\$ 9,753	\$ 7,193
Provision for loan losses		3,150	620	8,336	954
Loans charged off		(2,258)	(797)	(6,658)	(2,006)

Recoveries of loans charged off	509	478	1,497	1,527
Balance at end of period	\$ 12,928	\$ 7,668 \$	12,928 \$	7,668
Reserve for Unfunded Loan Commitments				
Balance at beginning of period	\$ 6	\$ - \$	50 \$	_
Provision for losses on unfunded loan				
commitments	_	_	(44)	_
Balance at end of period	\$ 6	\$ - \$	6 \$	_

#### 6. Goodwill and Core Deposit Intangible Assets

Goodwill. Goodwill totaled \$22.0 million at September 30, 2008 and \$21.6 million at December 31, 2007. During the first quarter of 2008, we recorded goodwill totaling \$395,000 in connection with the acquisition of Fort Worth Bancshares, Inc.

Core Deposit Intangibles. Core deposit intangible assets totaled \$1.6 million at September 30, 2008 and \$1.9 million at December 31, 2007.

For the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008, amortization expense related to intangible assets totaled \$109,000 and \$340,000, respectively. The estimated aggregate future amortization expense for intangible assets remaining as of September 30, 2008 is as follows (in thousands):

Remainder of 2008	\$ 106
2009	383
2010	319
2011	255
2012	198
Thereafter	324
	\$ 1.585

#### 7. Long-term Obligations

Long-term obligations are summarized as follows:

Federal Home Loan Bank Advances (1)	eptember 30, 2008 (dollars in	31, 2007 usands)
Varying maturities to 2028	\$ 529,594	\$ 86,247
Long-term Debt (2)		
Southside Bancshares Statutory Trust III Due 2033 (3)	20,619	20,619
Southside Statutory Trust IV Due 2037 (4)	23,196	23,196
Southside Statutory Trust V Due 2037 (5)	12,887	12,887
Magnolia Trust Company I Due 2035 (6)	3,609	3,609
Total Long-term Debt	60,311	60,311
Total Long-term Obligations	\$ 589,905	\$ 146,558

- (1) At September 30, 2008, the weighted average cost of these advances was 3.79%.
- (2) This long-term debt consists of trust preferred securities that qualify under the risk-based capital guidelines as Tier 1 capital, subject to certain limitations.
- (3) This debt carries an adjustable rate of 6.70188% through December 30, 2008 and adjusts quarterly at a rate equal to three-month LIBOR plus 294 basis points.
- (4) This debt carries a fixed rate of 6.518% through October 30, 2012 and thereafter, adjusts quarterly at a rate equal to three-month LIBOR plus 130 basis points.

- (5) This debt carries a fixed rate of 7.48% through December 15, 2012 and thereafter, adjusts quarterly at a rate equal to three-month LIBOR plus 225 basis points.
  - (6) This debt carries an adjustable rate of 4.61063% through November 23, 2008 and thereafter, adjusts quarterly at a rate equal to three-month LIBOR plus 180 basis points.

#### 8. Employee Benefit Plans

The components of net periodic benefit cost are as follows (in thousands):

	Nine Months Ended September 30,							
	Defined Benefit							
	Pensic	n P	lan		Restorati	ration Plan		
	2008		2007		2008		2007	
Service cost	\$ 930	\$	998	\$	64	\$	46	
Interest cost	1,818		1,734		171		126	
Expected return on assets	(2,243)		(1,897)		_		_	
Transition obligation recognition	_		_		_		2	
Net loss recognition	313		362		114		64	
Prior service credit amortization	(31)		(31)		(1)		(2)	
Net periodic benefit cost	\$ 787	\$	1,166	\$	348	\$	236	

	Three Months Ended September 30,								
	Defined Benefit								
	Pensio	n P	lan	Restorat	ion	Plan			
	2008		2007	2008		2007			
Service cost	\$ 310	\$	333 \$	21	\$	15			
Interest cost	606		578	57		42			
Expected return on assets	(748)		(633)	_		_			
Transition obligation recognition	_		_	_		1			
Net loss recognition	105		121	38		22			
Prior service credit amortization	(10)		(10)	_	-	(1)			
Net periodic benefit cost	\$ 263	\$	389 \$	116	\$	79			

#### **Employer Contributions**

We previously disclosed in our financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2007, that we expected to contribute \$3.0 million to our defined benefit pension plan and \$80,000 to our post retirement benefit plan in 2008. As of September 30, 2008, we had contributed \$3.0 million to the defined benefit pension plan, and contributions of \$60,000 had been made to the post retirement benefit plan.

#### 9. Incentive Stock Options

In April 1993, we adopted the Southside Bancshares, Inc. 1993 Incentive Stock Option Plan ("the ISO Plan"), a stock-based incentive compensation plan. The ISO Plan expired March 31, 2003.

A summary of the status of our nonvested shares as of September 30, 2008 is as follows:

Nine Months Ended September 30, 2008

	Number of Options	Ave Gran	ghted erage t-Date
		Fair	Value
Nonvested at beginning of the period	6,030	\$	4.91
Vested	(6,030)	\$	4.91
Nonvested at end of period	_	\$	_

For the nine months ended September 30, 2008 and 2007, we recorded approximately \$7,000 and \$20,000, respectively, of stock-based compensation expense. As of September 30, 2008, there was no unrecognized compensation cost related to the ISO Plan for nonvested options granted in March 2003. At September 30, 2007, there was \$13,000 of total unrecognized cost.

The fair value of each stock option granted is estimated on the date of grant using the Black-Scholes method of option pricing with the following weighted-average assumptions for grants in 2003: dividend yield of 1.93%; risk-free interest rate of 4.93%; expected life of six years; and expected volatility of 28.90%.

Under the ISO Plan, we were authorized to issue shares of common stock pursuant to "Awards" granted in the form of incentive stock options (intended to qualify under Section 422 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended). Before the ISO Plan expired, awards were granted to selected employees and directors. No stock options have been available for grant under the ISO Plan since its expiration in March 2003. Currently, we do not offer stock-based payment programs to our employees or directors.

The ISO Plan provided that the exercise price of any stock option not be less than the fair market value of the common stock on the date of grant. The outstanding stock options have contractual terms of 10 years. All options vest on a graded schedule, 20% per year for five years, beginning on the first anniversary date of the grant date.

A summary of the status of our stock options as of September 30, 2008 and the changes during the nine months ended on those dates is presented below:

				Weighted Average	Aggregate Intrinsic
			Weighted	Remaining	Value
	Number of	Ave	erage Exercise	Contract Life	(in
	Options		Prices	(Years)	thousands)
Outstanding at December 31, 2007	500,510	\$	5.52	-	
Exercised	(145,272)	\$	5.77	-	
Cancelled	_	\$	-		
Outstanding at September 30, 2008	355,238	\$	5.41	1.63	\$ 6,865
Exercisable at September 30, 2008	355,238	\$	5.41	1.63	\$ 6,865

The total intrinsic value (i.e., the amount by which the fair value of the underlying common stock exceeds the exercise price of a stock option on exercise date) of stock options exercised during the nine months ended September 30, 2008 and 2007 were \$2.3 million and \$1.8 million, respectively.

Cash received from stock option exercises for the nine months ended September 30, 2008 and 2007 was \$706,000 and \$478,000, respectively. The tax benefit realized for the deductions related to the stock option exercises were \$410,000 and \$87,000 for the nine months ended September 30, 2008 and 2007, respectively.

#### 10. Fair Value Measurement

Effective January 1, 2008, we adopted the provisions of Statement of Financial Accounting Standards ("SFAS") 157, "Fair Value Measurements," for financial assets. In accordance with Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") Staff Position ("FSP") No. 157-2, "Effective Date of FASB Statement No. 157," we will delay application of SFAS 157 for non-financial assets, until January 1, 2009. SFAS 157 defines fair value, establishes a framework for measuring fair value in accordance with GAAP and expands disclosures about fair value measurements. The application of

SFAS 157 in situations where the market for a financial asset is not active was clarified by the issuance of FSP No. SFAS 157-3, "Determining the Fair Value of a Financial Asset When the Market for That Asset Is Not Active," in October 2008. FSP No. SFAS 157-3 became effective for our interim financial statements as of September 30, 2008 and did not significantly impact the methods by which we determine the fair value of our financial assets.

SFAS 157 defines fair value as the price that would be received to sell an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants. A fair value measurement assumes that the transaction to sell the asset or transfer the liability occurs in the principal market for the asset or liability or, in the absence of a principal market, the most advantageous market for the asset or liability. The price in the principal (or most advantageous) market used to measure the fair value of the asset or liability shall not be adjusted for transaction costs. An orderly transaction is a transaction that assumes exposure to the market for a period prior to the measurement date to allow for marketing activities that are usual and customary for transactions involving such assets and liabilities; it is not a forced transaction. Market participants are buyers and sellers in the principal market that are (i) independent, (ii) knowledgeable, (iii) able to transact and (iv) willing to transact.

SFAS 157 requires the use of valuation techniques that are consistent with the market approach, the income approach and/or the cost approach. Inputs to valuation techniques refer to the assumptions that market participants would use in pricing the asset or liability. Inputs may be observable, meaning those that reflect the assumptions market participants would use in pricing the asset or liability developed based on market data obtained from independent sources, or unobservable, meaning those that reflect the reporting entity's own assumptions about the assumptions market participants would use in pricing the asset or liability developed based on the best information available in the circumstances. SFAS 157 establishes a fair value hierarchy for valuation inputs that gives the highest priority to quoted prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities and the lowest priority to unobservable inputs. The fair value hierarchy is as follows:

Level 1 Inputs - Unadjusted quoted prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities that the reporting entity has the ability to access at the measurement date.

Level 2 Inputs - Inputs other than quoted prices included in Level 1 that are observable for the asset or liability, either directly or indirectly. These might include quoted prices for similar assets or liabilities in active markets, quoted prices for identical or similar assets or liabilities in markets that are not active, inputs other than quoted prices that are observable for the asset or liability (such as interest rates, volatilities, prepayment speeds, credit risks, etc.) or inputs that are derived principally from or corroborated by market data by correlation or other means.

Level 3 Inputs - Unobservable inputs for determining the fair values of assets or liabilities that reflect an entity's own assumptions about the assumptions that market participants would use in pricing the assets or liabilities.

A description of the valuation methodologies used for assets and liabilities measured at fair value, as well as the general classification of such instruments pursuant to the valuation hierarchy, is set forth below.

Securities Available for Sale - Securities classified as available for sale primarily consist of U. S. Treasuries, government sponsored enterprise debentures, mortgage-backed securities, and municipal bonds, and to a lesser extent TRUPs and equity securities. We use quoted market prices of identical assets on active exchanges, or Level 1 measurements where possible. Where such quoted market prices are not available, we typically employ quoted market prices of similar instruments (including matrix pricing) and/or discounted cash flows to estimate a value of these securities, or Level 2 measurements. Discounted cash flow analyses are typically based on market interest rates, prepayment speeds and/or option adjusted spreads. Level 3 measurements include a range of fair value estimates in the marketplace as a result of the illiquid market specific to the type of security or discounted cash flow analyses based on assumptions that are not readily observable in the market place. Such assumptions include projections of future cash flows, including loss assumptions, and discount rates.

Certain financial assets are measured at fair value on a potentially recurring basis in accordance with GAAP. Adjustments at fair value of these assets usually result from the application of lower-of -cost-or-market accounting or write-downs of individual assets.

Loans Held for Sale - These loans are reported at the lower of cost or fair value. Fair value is determined based on expected proceeds based on sales contracts and commitments and are considered Level 2 inputs. At September 30, 2008, based on our estimates of fair value no valuation allowance was recognized.

Impaired Loans – Certain impaired loans may be reported at the fair value of the underlying collateral if repayment is expected solely from the collateral. Collateral values are estimated using Level 3 inputs based on customized discounting criteria or appraisals. At September 30, 2008, the impact of loans with specific reserves based on the fair value of the collateral were reflected in our allowance for loan losses.

Certain non-financial assets and non-financial liabilities measured at fair value on a recurring basis include reporting units measured at fair value in the first step of a goodwill impairment test. Certain non-financial assets measured at

fair value on a non-recurring basis include non-financial assets and non-financial liabilities measured at fair value in the second step of a goodwill impairment test, as well as intangible assets and other non-financial long-lived assets (such as real estate owned) are measured at fair value in the event of an impairment. While the framework prescribed by SFAS 157 will be applicable to these fair value measurements beginning January 1, 2009.

The following table summarizes financial assets and financial liabilities measured at fair value on a recurring basis as of September 30, 2008, segregated by the level of the valuation inputs within the fair value hierarchy utilized to measure fair value (dollars in thousands):

		_	evel 1 input	Level 2 Input	Level 3 Input		Total Fair Value	
	Securities available for sale	\$	5,446	\$ 1,125,981	\$	2,037	\$ 1,133,464	
13								

The application of SFAS 157 in situations where the market for a financial asset is not active was clarified by the issuance of FSP No. SFAS 157-3, "Determining the Fair Value of a Financial Asset When the Market for That Asset Is Not Active," in October 2008. FSP No. SFAS 157-3 became effective for our interim financial statements as of September 30, 2008 and did not significantly impact the methods by which we determine the fair value of our financial assets.

The following table presents additional information about financial assets and liabilities measured at fair value at September 30, 2008 on a recurring basis and for which we have utilized Level 3 inputs to determine fair value:

	Available
	for sale
	securities
	(in
	thousands)
Beginning Balance at January 1, 2008	\$ -
Total gains or losses (realized/unrealized):	
Included in earnings (or changes in net assets)	_
Included in other comprehensive income (loss)	(3,963)
Purchases, issuances and settlements	<del>-</del>
Transfers in and/or out of Level 3	6,000
Ending Balance at September 30, 2008	\$ 2,037

The amount of total gains or losses for the periods included in earnings (or changes in net assets) attributable to the change in unrealized gains or losses relating to assets still held at reporting date.

#### 11. Accounting Pronouncements

#### Statements of Financial Accounting Standards

SFAS No. 141, "Business Combinations (Revised 2007)." SFAS 141R replaces SFAS 141, "Business Combinations," and applies to all transactions and other events in which one entity obtains control over one or more other businesses. SFAS 141R requires an acquirer, upon initially obtaining control of another entity, to recognize the assets, liabilities and any non-controlling interest in the acquiree at fair value as of the acquisition date. Contingent consideration is required to be recognized and measured at fair value on the date of acquisition rather than at a later date when the amount of that consideration may be determinable beyond a reasonable doubt. This fair value approach replaces the cost-allocation process required under SFAS 141 whereby the cost of an acquisition was allocated to the individual assets acquired and liabilities assumed. Under SFAS 141R, the requirements of SFAS 146, "Accounting for Costs Associated with Exit or Disposal Activities," would have to be met in order to accrue for a restructuring plan in purchase accounting. Pre-acquisition contingencies are to be recognized at fair value, unless it is a non-contractual contingency that is not likely to materialize, in which case, nothing should be recognized in purchase accounting and, instead, that contingency would be subject to the probable and estimable recognition criteria of SFAS 5, "Accounting for Contingencies." SFAS 141R is expected to have a significant impact on our accounting for business combinations closing on or after January 1, 2009.

SFAS No. 160, "Noncontrolling Interest in Consolidated Financial Statements, an amendment of ARB Statement No. 51." SFAS 160 amends Accounting Research Bulletin ("ARB") No. 51, "Consolidated Financial Statements," to establish accounting and reporting standards for the non-controlling interest in a subsidiary and for deconsolidation of a subsidiary. SFAS 160 clarifies that a non-controlling interest in a subsidiary, which is sometimes referred to as minority interest, is an ownership interest in the consolidated entity that should be reported as a component of equity in the consolidated financial statements. Among other requirements, SFAS 160 requires consolidated net income to

be reported at amounts that include the amounts attributable to both the parent and the non-controlling interest. It also requires disclosure, on the face of the consolidated income statement, of the amounts of consolidated net income attributable to the parent and to the non-controlling interest. SFAS 160 is effective for us on January 1, 2009 and is not expected to have a significant impact on our financial statements.

SFAS No. 159, "The Fair Value Option for Financial Assets and Financial Liabilities, including an amendment of FASB Statement No. 115." SFAS 159, issued by the FASB in February 2007, allows entities to irrevocably elect fair value as the initial and subsequent measurement attribute for certain financial assets and financial liabilities that are not otherwise required to be measured at fair value, with changes in fair value recognized in earnings as they occur. We adopted SFAS 159 on January 1, 2008. We did not identify any financial assets or liabilities for which we elected the fair value option. In future periods, we will consider if, or to what extent, we will elect to use the fair value option to value our financial assets and liabilities.

SFAS No. 157, "Fair Value Measurements." SFAS 157 defines fair value, establishes a framework for measuring fair value in GAAP, and expands disclosures about fair value measurements. We adopted SFAS 157 on January 1, 2008 and it did not have a material impact on our consolidated financial statements. The application of SFAS 157 in situations where the market for a financial asset is not active was clarified by the issuance of FSP No. SFAS 157-3, "Determining the Fair Value of a Financial Asset When the Market for That Asset Is Not Active," in October 2008. FSP No. SFAS 157-3 became effective for our interim financial statements as of September 30, 2008 and did not significantly impact the methods by which we determine the fair value of our financial assets.

#### **Emerging Issues Task Force Consensuses**

In September 2006, the Emerging Issues Task Force ("EITF") reached a final consensus on Issue 06-4, "Accounting for Deferred Compensation and Postretirement Benefit Aspects of Endorsement Split-Dollar Life Insurance Arrangements." EITF 06-4 requires that for a split-dollar life insurance arrangement, an employer should recognize a liability for future benefits in accordance with SFAS 106, "Employers' Accounting for Postretirement Benefits Other Than Pensions." Under the guidance, the purchase of an endorsement type policy does not constitute a settlement since the policy does not qualify as nonparticipating because the policyholders are subject to the favorable and unfavorable experience of the insurance company. EITF 06-4 is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2007. We adopted EITF 06-4 as of January 1, 2008 as a change in accounting principle through a cumulative-effect adjustment to retained earnings. The amount of the adjustment was \$351,000.

In September 2006, the EITF reached a final consensus on Issue 06-5, "Accounting for Purchases of Life Insurance." EITF 06-5 provides guidance on FASB Technical Bulletin No. 85-4, "Accounting for Purchases of Life Insurance." Under the guidance, the policyholder should consider any additional amounts included in the contractual terms of the policy in determining the amount that could be realized under the insurance contract. In addition, the policyholder should also determine the amount that could be realized under the life insurance contract assuming the surrender of an individual-life by individual-life policy. EITF 06-5 was effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2006. The adoption of EITF 06-5 did not have a material impact on our consolidated financial statements.

#### SEC Staff Accounting Bulletins ("SAB")

SAB No. 109, "Written Loan Commitments Recorded at Fair Value Through Earnings." SAB No. 109 supersedes SAB 105, "Application of Accounting Principles to Loan Commitments," and indicates that the expected net future cash flows related to the associated servicing of the loan should be included in the measurement of all written loan commitments that are accounted for at fair value through earnings. The guidance in SAB 109 became effective on January 1, 2008 and did not have a material impact on our financial statements.

#### 12. Off-Balance-Sheet Arrangements, Commitments and Contingencies

Financial Instruments with Off-Balance-Sheet-Risk. In the normal course of business, we are a party to certain financial instruments, with off-balance-sheet risk, to meet the financing needs of our customers. These off-balance-sheet instruments include commitments to extend credit and standby letters of credit. These instruments involve, to varying degrees, elements of credit and interest rate risk in excess of the amount reflected in the financial statements. The contract or notional amounts of these instruments reflect the extent of involvement and exposure to credit loss we have in these particular classes of financial instruments.

Commitments to extend credit are agreements to lend to a customer provided that the terms established in the contract are met. Commitments generally have fixed expiration dates and may require payment of fees. Since some commitments are expected to expire without being drawn upon, the total commitment amounts do not necessarily represent future cash requirements. Standby letters of credit are conditional commitments issued to guarantee the performance of a customer to a third party. These guarantees are primarily issued to support public and private

borrowing arrangements. The credit risk involved in issuing letters of credit is essentially the same as that involved in extending loan commitments to customers.

We had outstanding unused commitments to extend credit of \$130.0 million and \$115.2 million at September 30, 2008 and 2007, respectively. Each commitment has a maturity date and the commitment expires on that date with the exception of credit card and ready reserve commitments, which have no stated maturity date. Unused commitments for credit card and ready reserve at September 30, 2008 and 2007 were both \$8.8 million and are reflected in the due after one year category. We had outstanding standby letters of credit of \$4.5 million and \$4.0 million at September 30, 2008 and 2007, respectively.

The scheduled maturities of unused commitments as of September 30, 2008 and 2007 were as follows (in thousands):

	September 30,				
	2008		2007		
Unused commitments:					
Due in one year or less	\$ 73,890	\$	87,871		
Due after one year	56,155		27,306		
Total	\$ 130,045	\$	115,177		

We apply the same credit policies in making commitments and standby letters of credit as we do for on-balance-sheet instruments. We evaluate each customer's credit worthiness on a case-by-case basis. The amount of collateral obtained, if deemed necessary, upon extension of credit is based on management's credit evaluation of the borrower. Collateral held varies but may include cash or cash equivalents, negotiable instruments, real estate, accounts receivable, oil, gas and mineral interests, inventory and property, plant, and equipment.

Lease Commitments. We lease certain branch facilities and office equipment under operating leases. It is expected that certain leases will be renewed or equipment replaced with new leased equipment as these leases expire.

Securities. In the normal course of business we buy and sell securities. There were \$8.4 million of unsettled trades to purchase and \$29.6 million of unsettled trades to sell securities at September 30, 2008. At December 31, 2007, there were \$6.1 million unsettled trades to purchase securities. There were no unsettled trades to sell securities at December 31, 2007.

Litigation. We are subject to litigation in the normal course of business. Management, after consulting with our legal counsel, believes that any liability resulting from litigation will not have a material effect on our financial position and results of operations or our liquidity.

#### 13. Variable Interest Entities

Effective December 31, 2003, we adopted FASB Interpretation No. 46 (R) ("FIN 46 (R)"), Consolidation of Variable Interest Entities in connection with our consolidated financial statements. FIN 46 (R) requires companies to consolidate "variable interest entities" ("VIEs") if those companies are the primary beneficiaries of those VIEs.

Southside Bank, our wholly-owned subsidiary, is the sole owner of Southside Venue I, LLC ("Venue"). On August 21, 2007, SFG was formed and is considered a VIE in accordance with FIN 46 (R). Venue has 50% ownership rights and 51% voting rights of SFG based on their investment of \$500,000 in the entity. The remaining 50% ownership rights are held by an unrelated third party. Southside Bank currently has extended credit to finance SFG's activities. Based on the credit facility and investment, Southside Bank and Venue are obligated to absorb the majority of SFG's expected losses and receive a majority of SFG's expected residual returns, and therefore Southside Bank is considered

the primary beneficiary of SFG. SFG is accordingly consolidated by Southside Bank in accordance with FIN 46 (R).

SFG is a limited liability company that buys consumer loans secured by automobiles, primarily through the purchase of existing automobile loan portfolios from lenders throughout the United States. As of September 30, 2008, the total of SFG's automobile loan portfolios was approximately \$73.8 million.

## ITEM 2. MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

The following is a discussion of the consolidated financial condition, changes in financial condition, and results of our operations, and should be read and reviewed in conjunction with the financial statements, and the notes thereto, in this presentation and in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2007.

We reported an increase in net income for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008 compared to the same period in 2007. Net income for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008 was \$6.3 million and \$20.3 million, respectively, compared to \$3.5 million and \$11.9 million, respectively, for the same periods in 2007.

All share data has been adjusted to give retroactive recognition to stock splits and stock dividends.

#### Forward Looking Statements

Certain statements of other than historical fact that are contained in this document and in written material, press releases and oral statements issued by or on behalf of Southside Bancshares, Inc., a bank holding company, may be considered to be "forward-looking statements" within the meaning of and subject to the protections of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. These forward-looking statements are not guarantees of future performance, nor should they be relied upon as representing management's views as of any subsequent date. These statements may include words such as "expect," "estimate," "project," "anticipate," "appear," "believe," "could," "should," "may," "intend," "probability," "risk," "target," "objective," "plans," "potential," and similar expressions. Forward-looking statements are statements with respect to our beliefs, plans, expectations, objectives, goals, anticipations, assumptions, estimates, intentions and future performance, and are subject to significant known and unknown risks and uncertainties, which could cause our actual results to differ materially from the results discussed in the forward-looking statements. For example, discussions of the effect of our expansion, trends in asset quality and earnings from growth, and certain market risk disclosures are based upon information presently available to management and are dependent on choices about key model characteristics and assumptions and are subject to various limitations. By their nature, certain of the market risk disclosures are only estimates and could be materially different from what actually occurs in the future. As a result, actual income gains and losses could materially differ from those that have been estimated. Other factors that could cause actual results to differ materially from forward-looking statements include, but are not limited to, the following:

- general economic conditions, either globally, nationally, in the State of Texas, or in the specific markets in which we operate, including, without limitation, the recent deterioration of the subprime, mortgage, credit and liquidity markets, which could cause compression of the Company's net interest margin, or a decline in the value of the Company's assets, which could result in realized losses;
- legislation, regulatory changes or changes in monetary or fiscal policy that adversely affect the businesses in which we are engaged, including the Federal Reserve's actions with respect to interest rates and other regulatory responses to current economic conditions;
- adverse changes in the status or financial condition of the Government Sponsored Enterprises (the "GSEs") impacting the GSEs' guarantees or ability to pay or issue debt;
- adverse changes in the credit portfolio of other U. S. financial institutions relative to the performance of certain of our investment securities;
  - impact of future legislation and increases in depositors insurance premiums due to FDIC regulation changes;
    - economic or other disruptions caused by acts of terrorism in the United States, Europe or other areas;
- changes in the interest rate yield curve such as flat, inverted or steep yield curves, or changes in the interest rate environment that impact interest margins and may impact prepayments on the mortgage-backed securities portfolio;

- increases in the Company's non-performing assets;
- the Company's ability to maintain adequate liquidity to fund its operations and growth;
  - failure of assumptions underlying allowance for loan losses and other estimates;
- unexpected outcomes of, and the costs associated with, existing or new litigation involving us;
  - changes impacting the leverage strategy;
  - our ability to monitor interest rate risk;
  - significant increases in competition in the banking and financial services industry;
    - changes in consumer spending, borrowing and saving habits;
      - technological changes;

- our ability to increase market share and control expenses;
  - the effect of changes in federal or state tax laws;
  - the effect of compliance with legislation or regulatory changes;
    - the effect of changes in accounting policies and practices;
- risks of mergers and acquisitions including the related time and cost of implementing transactions and the potential failure to achieve expected gains, revenue growth or expense savings;
  - credit risks of borrowers, including any increase in those risks due to changing economic conditions; and
- risks related to loans secured by real estate, including the risk that the value and marketability of collateral could decline.

Additional information concerning us and our business, including additional factors that could materially affect our financial results, is included in our filings with the Securities and Exchange Commission. All written or oral forward-looking statements made by us or attributable to us are expressly qualified by this cautionary notice. We disclaim any obligation to update any factors or to announce publicly the result of revisions to any of the forward-looking statements included herein to reflect future events or developments.

#### **Critical Accounting Estimates**

Our accounting and reporting estimates conform with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States ("GAAP") and general practices within the financial services industry. The preparation of financial statements in conformity with GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the amounts reported in the financial statements and accompanying notes. Actual results could differ from those estimates. We consider our critical accounting policies to include the following:

Allowance for Losses on Loans. The allowance for losses on loans represents our best estimate of probable losses inherent in the existing loan portfolio. The allowance for losses on loans is increased by the provision for losses on loans charged to expense and reduced by loans charged-off, net of recoveries. The provision for losses on loans is determined based on our assessment of several factors: reviews and evaluations of specific loans, changes in the nature and volume of the loan portfolio, and current economic conditions and the related impact on specific borrowers and industry groups, historical loan loss experience, the level of classified and nonperforming loans and the results of regulatory examinations.

The loan loss allowance is based on the most current review of the loan portfolio. The servicing officer has the primary responsibility for updating significant changes in a customer's financial position. Each officer prepares status updates on any credit deemed to be experiencing repayment difficulties which, in the officer's opinion, would place the collection of principal or interest in doubt. Our internal loan review department is responsible for an ongoing review of our loan portfolio with specific goals set for the loans to be reviewed on an annual basis.

At each review, a subjective analysis methodology is used to grade the respective loan. Categories of grading vary in severity from loans that do not appear to have a significant probability of loss at the time of review to loans that indicate a probability that the entire balance of the loan will be uncollectible. If full collection of the loan balance appears unlikely at the time of review, estimates or appraisals of the collateral securing the debt are used to allocate the necessary allowances. The internal loan review department maintains a list of all loans or loan relationships that are graded as having more than the normal degree of risk associated with them. In addition, a list of loans or loan relationships of \$50,000 or more is updated on a periodic basis in order to properly allocate necessary allowance and keep management informed on the status of attempts to correct the deficiencies noted with respect to the loan.

Loans are considered impaired if, based on current information and events, it is probable that we will be unable to collect the scheduled payments of principal or interest when due according to the contractual terms of the loan

agreement. The measurement of impaired loans is generally based on the present value of expected future cash flows discounted at the historical effective interest rate stipulated in the loan agreement, except that all collateral-dependent loans are measured for impairment based on fair value of the collateral. In measuring the fair value of the collateral, we use assumptions, such as discount rates, and methodologies, such as comparison to the recent selling price of similar assets, consistent with those that would be utilized by unrelated third parties performing a valuation.

Changes in the financial condition of individual borrowers, economic conditions, historical loss experience and the conditions of the various markets in which collateral may be sold may all affect the required level of the allowance for losses on loans and the associated provision for loan losses.

As of September 30, 2008, our review of the loan portfolio indicated that a loan loss allowance of \$12.9 million was adequate to cover probable losses in the portfolio.

Refer to "Part II - Item 7. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations - Loan Loss Experience and Allowance for Loan Losses" and "Note 1 – Summary of Significant Accounting and Reporting Policies" of the Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2007 for a detailed description of our estimation process and methodology related to the allowance for loan losses.

Estimation of Fair Value. On January 1, 2008, we adopted SFAS 157, "Fair Value Measurements", as presented in "Note 10 – Fair Value Measurement" in the accompanying Notes to Financial Statements included in this report. We also adopted FAS 157-3, which was released on October 10, 2008. The estimation of fair value is significant to a number of our assets and liabilities. GAAP requires disclosure of the fair value of financial instruments as a part of the notes to the consolidated financial statements. Fair values are volatile and may be influenced by a number of factors, including market interest rates, prepayment speeds, discount rates and the shape of yield curves. Fair values for most investment and mortgage-backed securities are based on quoted market prices, where available. If quoted market prices are not available, fair values are based on the quoted prices of similar instruments or our estimate of fair value by using a range of fair value estimates in the market place as a result of the illiquid market specific to the type of security.

At September 30, 2008, the valuation inputs for our available for sale ("AFS") TRUPs became unobservable as a result of the significant market dislocation and illiquidity in the marketplace. Although we continue to rely on non-binding prices compiled by third party vendors, the visibility of the observable market data (Level 2) to determine the values of these securities has become less clear. SFAS 157 assumes that fair values of financial assets are determined in an orderly transaction and not a forced liquidation or distressed sale at the measurement date. While we feel the financial market conditions at September 30, 2008 reflect the market illiquidity from forced liquidation or distressed sales for these TRUPs, we determined that the fair value provided by our pricing service continues to be an appropriate fair value for financial statement measurement and therefore, as we verified the reasonableness of that fair value, we have not otherwise adjusted the fair value provided by our vendor. However, the severe decline in estimated fair value caused by the significant illiquidity in this market contrasts sharply with our assessment of the fundamental performance of these securities. Therefore, we believe the estimated fair value is no longer clearly based on observable market data and is based on a range of fair value data points from the market place as a result of the illiquid market specific to this type of security. Accordingly, we have now determined that the TRUPs security valuation is based on Level 3 inputs in accordance with SFAS 157.

Impairment of Investment Securities and Mortgage-backed Securities. Investment and mortgage-backed securities classified as AFS are carried at fair value and the impact of changes in fair value are recorded on our consolidated balance sheet as an unrealized gain or loss in "Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss)," a separate component of shareholders' equity. Securities classified as AFS or held to maturity ("HTM") are subject to our review to identify when a decline in value is other than temporary. Factors considered in determining whether a decline in value is other than temporary include: whether the decline is substantial; the duration of the decline; the reasons for the decline in value; whether the decline is related to a credit event or to a change in interest rate; our ability and intent to hold the investment for a period of time that will allow for a recovery of value; and the financial condition and near-term prospects of the issuer. When it is determined that a decline in value is other than temporary, the carrying value of the security is reduced to its estimated fair value, with a corresponding charge to earnings. For certain assets we consider expected cash flows of the investment in determining if impairment exists. Our analysis of the underlying cash flows contemplates various default, deferral and recovery scenarios. While our analysis demonstrates that there is no other than temporary impairment at September 30, 2008, we will continue to update our estimates and the resulting analysis each reporting period.

Defined Benefit Pension Plan. The plan obligations and related assets of the defined benefit pension plan (the "Plan") are presented in "Note 14 – Employee Benefits" of the Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements in our Annual Report

on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2007. Entrance into this plan by new employees was frozen effective December 31, 2005. Plan assets, which consist primarily of marketable equity and debt instruments, are valued using market quotations. Plan obligations and the annual pension expense are determined by independent actuaries and through the use of a number of assumptions. Key assumptions in measuring the plan obligations include the discount rate, the rate of salary increases and the estimated future return on plan assets. In determining the discount rate, we utilized a cash flow matching analysis to determine a range of appropriate discount rates for our defined benefit pension and restoration plans. In developing the cash flow matching analysis, we constructed a portfolio of high quality non-callable bonds (rated AA- or better) to match as closely as possible the timing of future benefit payments of the Plan at December 31, 2007. Based on this cash flow matching analysis, we were able to determine an appropriate discount rate.

Salary increase assumptions are based upon historical experience and our anticipated future actions. The expected long-term rate of return assumption reflects the average return expected based on the investment strategies and asset allocation on the assets invested to provide for the Plan's liabilities. We considered broad equity and bond indices, long-term return projections, and actual long-term historical Plan performance when evaluating the expected long-term rate of return assumption. At September 30, 2008, the weighted-average actuarial assumptions of the Plan were: a discount rate of 6.25%; a long-term rate of return on plan assets of 7.50%; and assumed salary increases of 4.50%. Material changes in pension benefit costs may occur in the future due to changes in these assumptions. Future annual amounts could be impacted by changes in the number of Plan participants, changes in the level of benefits provided, changes in the discount rates, changes in the expected long-term rate of return, changes in the level of contributions to the Plan and other factors.

Off-Balance-Sheet Arrangements, Commitments and Contingencies

Details of our off-balance-sheet arrangements, commitments and contingencies as of September 30, 2008 and 2007, are included in "Note 12 – Off-Balance-Sheet Arrangements, Commitments and Contingencies" in the accompanying Notes to Financial Statements included in this report.

#### Leverage Strategy

We utilize wholesale funding and securities to enhance our profitability and balance sheet composition by determining acceptable levels of credit, interest rate and liquidity risk consistent with prudent capital management. The leverage strategy consists of borrowing a combination of long and short-term funds from the FHLB and, when determined appropriate, issuing brokered certificates of deposit ("CDs"). These funds are invested primarily in U. S. Agency mortgage-backed securities, and to a lesser extent, long-term municipal securities. Although U. S. Agency mortgage-backed securities often carry lower yields than traditional mortgage loans and other types of loans we make, these securities generally increase the overall quality of our assets because of underlying insurance or guarantees, are more liquid than individual loans and may be used to collateralize our borrowings or other obligations. While the strategy of investing a substantial portion of our assets in U. S. Agency mortgage-backed securities and to a lesser extent municipal securities has resulted in lower interest rate spreads and margins, we believe that the lower operating expenses and reduced credit risk combined with the managed interest rate risk of this strategy have enhanced our overall profitability over the last several years. At this time, we utilize this leverage strategy with the goal of enhancing overall profitability by maximizing the use of our capital.

Risks associated with the asset structure we maintain include a lower net interest rate spread and margin when compared to our peers, changes in the slope of the yield curve, which can reduce our net interest rate spread and margin, increased interest rate risk, the length of interest rate cycles, changes in volatility spreads associated with the mortgage-backed securities and municipal securities, and the unpredictable nature of mortgage-backed securities prepayments. See "Part I - Item 1A. Risk Factors – Risks Related to Our Business" in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2007 for a discussion of risks related to interest rates. Our asset structure, net interest spread and net interest margin require us to closely monitor our interest rate risk. An additional risk is the change in market value of the AFS securities portfolio as a result of changes in interest rates. Significant increases in interest rates, especially long-term interest rates, could adversely impact the market value of the AFS securities portfolio, which could also significantly impact our equity capital. Due to the unpredictable nature of mortgage-backed securities prepayments, the length of interest rate cycles, and the slope of the interest rate yield curve, net interest income could fluctuate more than simulated under the scenarios modeled by our Asset/Liability Committee ("ALCO") and described under "Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk" in this report.

Determining the appropriate size of the balance sheet is one of the critical decisions any bank makes. Our balance sheet is not merely the result of a series of micro-decisions, but rather the size is controlled based on the economics of assets compared to the economics of funding. For several quarters up to and ending June 30, 2007, the size of our balance sheet was in a period of no growth or actual shrinkage. Beginning with the third quarter of 2007 we began deliberately increasing the size of the balance sheet and as of September 30, 2008 assets had grown from \$1.8 billion at June 30, 2007 to \$2.5 billion. Asset growth during this period included \$152.3 million due to the acquisition of Fort Worth National Bank ("FWNB") in October of 2007, \$113.0 million in loan growth (including Southside Financial Group "SFG") and a \$397.2 million increase in the securities portfolio. Funding for these earning assets was accomplished through an increase in deposits (net of brokered CDs) of \$266.3 million, \$100.9 million of which were due to the acquisition of FWNB, an increase in wholesale funding of \$348.8 million and an increase in capital of \$65.4 million (including trust preferred securities). The management of our securities portfolio as a percentage of earning assets is guided by changes in our overall loan and deposit levels combined with changes in our wholesale funding levels. If adequate quality loan growth is not available to achieve our goal of enhancing profitability by maximizing the use of capital, as described above, then we could purchase additional securities, if appropriate, which could cause securities as a percentage of earning assets to increase. Should we determine that increasing the securities portfolio or replacing the current securities maturities and principal payments is not an efficient use of capital, we could decrease the level of securities through proceeds from maturities, principal payments on mortgage-backed securities or sales. During the quarter ended September 30, 2008, credit and volatility spreads remained wide which,

combined with the steeper yield curve, led to buying opportunities primarily in U. S. Agency mortgage-backed securities. While we experienced modest loan growth during the first half of 2008, we took advantage of buying opportunities for securities which resulted in an increase in securities as a percentage of assets. At September 30, 2008, the securities portfolio as a percentage of total assets increased to 52.9% from 47.8% at December 31, 2007 as the increase in the securities portfolio exceeded the growth in loans during the nine months of 2008. The current interest rate yield curve and spreads remain investment friendly and changes to the securities portfolio as a percentage of earning assets will be guided by the availability of attractive investment opportunities and funding options as well as changes in our loan and deposit levels during the fourth quarter of 2008. During the nine months ended September 30, 2008, we increased our investment and U. S. Agency mortgage-backed securities approximately \$271.3 million as investment and U. S. Agency mortgage-backed securities increased from \$1.028 billion at December 31, 2007 to \$1.299 billion at September 30, 2008. During the nine months of 2008, the Company restructured a portion of the securities portfolio by selling lower coupon fixed rate mortgage-backed securities and replacing them with higher coupon fixed rate mortgage-backed securities. As a result, the coupon of the Company's fixed rate mortgage-backed securities has increased approximately 41 basis points from December 31, 2007 to approximately 6.08% at September 30, 2008. Our balance sheet management strategy is dynamic and requires ongoing management and will be reevaluated as market conditions warrant. As interest rates, yield curves, mortgage-backed securities prepayments, funding costs, security spreads and loan and deposit portfolios change, our determination of the proper types and maturities of securities to own, proper amount of securities to own and funding needs and funding sources will continue to be reevaluated.

With respect to liabilities, we will continue to utilize a combination of FHLB advances and deposits to achieve our strategy of minimizing cost while achieving overall interest rate risk objectives as well as the liability management objectives of the ALCO. The FHLB funding and brokered CDs represent wholesale funding sources we currently have available to utilize. Our FHLB borrowings at September 30, 2008 increased 82.1%, or \$361.4 million, to \$801.4 million from \$440.0 million at December 31, 2007 primarily as a result of a \$132.9 million decrease in brokered CDs and an increase in securities. At December 31, 2007, our callable brokered CDs totaled \$123.4 million and our other brokered CDs, all of which were acquired through FWNB, were \$9.5 million, for total brokered CDs of \$132.9 million. Due to the significant decrease in interest rates, including brokered CD rates during the nine months of 2008, we called \$125.4 million of the callable brokered CDs. During the nine months, another \$7.5 million of brokered CDs issued by FWNB matured. As of September 30, 2008 we had no brokered CDs. As we integrate our funds management processes, Southside Bank will likely issue similar structures of brokered CDs when needed. We utilized long-term brokered CDs because the brokered CDs better matched overall ALCO objectives at the time of issuance by protecting us with fixed rates should interest rates increase, while providing us options to call the funding should interest rates decrease. Our wholesale funding policy currently allows maximum brokered CDs of \$150 million; however, this amount could be increased to match changes in ALCO objectives. The potential higher interest expense and lack of customer loyalty are risks associated with the use of brokered CDs. We replaced the long-term callable brokered CDs with long-term FHLB advances. For the nine months ended September 30, 2008, the increase in FHLB borrowings net of brokered deposits exceeded the overall growth in deposits, net of brokered deposits, which resulted in an increase in our total wholesale funding as a percentage of deposits, not including brokered CDs, from 41.0% at December 31, 2007, to 54.2% at September 30, 2008.

#### Net Interest Income

Net interest income is the difference between interest income earned on assets (loans and investments) and interest expense due on our funding sources (deposits and borrowings) during a particular period.

Net interest income for the nine months ended September 30, 2008 was \$53.1 million, an increase of \$22.8 million, or 75.0%, when compared to the same period in 2007. Average interest earning assets increased \$398.3 million, or 23.0%, to \$2.1 billion, the net interest spread increased from 1.67% for the nine months ended September 30, 2007 to 2.92% for the same period in 2008, and the net interest margin increased from 2.52% for the nine months ended September 30, 2007 to 3.52% for the same period in 2008. Net interest income increased as a result of increases in our average earning assets, net interest spread and net interest margin during the nine months of 2008 when compared to the same period in 2007.

Net interest income increased \$9.6 million, or 93.5%, to \$19.8 million for the three months ended September 30, 2008, when compared to \$10.2 million for the same period in 2007. This is a result of an increase in the average yield on our interest earning assets combined with a decrease in the average yield on the average interest bearing liabilities. The increase in the yield on interest earning assets is reflective of the purchase of \$73.8 million of high yield auto loans by SFG, the addition of approximately \$87.8 million of loans associated with the acquisition of FWNB, a 12 basis point increase in the yield on our securities portfolio and an increase in average interest earning assets of \$516.0 million, or 29.6%. The decrease in the average yield on interest bearing liabilities is a result of an overall decrease in interest rates and calling \$125.4 million of high yield brokered deposits during 2008. For the three months ended September 30, 2008, our net interest spread increased to 3.13% from 1.65%, and our net interest margin increased to 3.68% from 2.52% when compared to the same period in 2007. The net interest margin and net interest spread for the three months ended September 30, 2008, increased to 3.68% and 3.13%, respectively, from 3.65% and 3.06% for the three months ended June 30, 2008.

During the nine months ended September 30, 2008, average loans increased \$209.4 million, or 27.2%, to \$980.1 million, compared to \$770.7 million for the same period in 2007. Approximately half of this increase is the result of the FWNB loans acquired on October 10, 2007. Automobile loans purchased through SFG represent the next largest part of this increase. The average yield on loans increased from 6.93% for the nine months ended September 30, 2007

to 7.61% for the nine months ended September 30, 2008. The increase in interest income on loans of \$15.7 million, or 40.9%, to \$54.1 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2008, when compared to \$38.4 million for the same period in 2007, and the increase in interest income on loans of \$4.9 million, or 37.3%, to \$18.0 million for the three months ended September 30, 2008, when compared to \$13.1 million for the same period in 2007 was the result of an increase in average loans and the average yield. For the three months ended September 30, 2008, average loans increased \$208.4 million, or 26.8%, to \$986.0 million, compared to \$777.5 million for the same period in 2007. The average yield on loans increased from 6.98% for the three months ended September 30, 2007 to 7.52% for the three months ended September 30, 2008. The increase in the yield on loans was due to the increase in credit spreads, the repricing characteristics of Southside Bank's loan portfolio and the addition of higher yielding subprime automobile loan portfolios purchased during the second half of 2007 and nine months of 2008.

Average investment and mortgage-backed securities increased \$178.6 million, or 19.1%, to \$1.1 billion, for the nine months ended September 30, 2008, when compared to \$935.8 million for the same period in 2007. The increase was the result of securities purchased due to buying opportunities available during the last half of 2007 and the nine months and quarter ended September 30, 2008. The overall yield on average investment and mortgage-backed securities increased to 5.32% during the nine months ended September 30, 2008, from 5.19% during the same period in 2007. Interest income on investment and mortgage-backed securities for the nine months ended September 30, 2008 increased \$7.5 million, or 20.9%, to \$43.1 million compared to \$35.6 million for the same period in 2007. For the three months ended September 30, 2008, average investment and mortgage-backed securities increased \$293.3 million, or 31.2%, to \$1.2 billion, when compared to \$940.4 million for the same period in 2007. The overall yield on average investment and mortgage-backed securities increased to 5.31% during the three months ended September 30, 2008, from 5.19% during the same period in 2007. Interest income from investment and mortgage-backed securities increased \$4.0 million, or 33.0%, to \$16.0 million for the three months ended September 30, 2008, compared to \$12.1 million for the same period in 2007. The increase in interest income for the three and nine month periods ending September 30, 2008 was due to the increase in the average balance and the increase in the average yield. The increase in the average yield primarily reflects purchases of higher-yielding securities combined with reinvestment of proceeds from lower-yielding matured securities into higher-yielding securities. This was due primarily to increased credit and volatility spreads. A return to lower long-term interest rate and prepayment levels similar to that experienced in May and June of 2003 could negatively impact our net interest margin in the future due to increased prepayments and repricing.

Average FHLB stock and other investments increased \$9.0 million, or 45.0%, to \$29.1 million, for the nine months ended September 30, 2008 when compared to \$20.1 million for the same period in 2007. The average yield on FHLB stock and other investments decreased to 3.01% for the nine months ended September 30, 2008, when compared to 6.29% for the same period in 2007 due to the lower average short-term interest rates. Interest income from our FHLB stock and other investments decreased \$289,000, or 30.6%, to \$656,000 for the nine months ended September 30, 2008, when compared to \$945,000 for the same period in 2007 due to a decrease in the average yield. For the three months ended September 30, 2008, average FHLB stock and other investments increased \$16.6 million, or 96.3%, to \$33.8 million, when compared to \$17.2 million for the same period in 2007. We are required as a member of FHLB to own a specific amount of stock that changes as the level of our FHLB advances change. For the three months ended September 30, 2008, interest income from FHLB stock and other investments decreased \$65,000, or 26.5%, to \$180,000, when compared to \$245,000 for the same period in 2007 as a result of the decrease in the average yield from 5.64% in 2007 to 2.12% in 2008.

Average federal funds sold and other interest earning assets increased \$2.4 million, or 87.7%, to \$5.0 million, for the nine months ended September 30, 2008, when compared to \$2.7 million for the same period in 2007. Interest income from federal funds sold and other interest earning assets decreased \$5,000, or 4.7%, for the nine months ended September 30, 2008, when compared to the same period in 2007, as a result of the decrease in the average yield from 5.27% in 2007 to 2.67% in 2008 which more than offset the increase in the average balance. Average federal funds sold and other interest earning assets decreased \$594,000, or 22.1%, to \$2.1 million, for the three months ended September 30, 2008, when compared to \$2.7 million for the same period in 2007. Interest income from federal funds sold and other interest earning assets decreased \$27,000, or 73.0%, for the three months ended September 30, 2008, when compared to the same period in 2007, as a result of the decrease in the average yield from 5.47% in 2007 to 1.90% in 2008.

Total interest expense increased \$128,000, or 0.3%, to \$44.9 million during the nine months ended September 30, 2008 as compared to \$44.7 million during the same period in 2007. The increase in interest expense was attributable to an increase in the average balance on interest bearing liabilities which more than offset a decrease in the yield on interest bearing liabilities from 4.30% for the nine months ended September 30, 2007 to 3.41% for the nine months ended September 30, 2008. Average interest bearing liabilities increased \$364.7 million, or 26.2%, for the nine

months ended September 30, 2008 as compared to the same period in 2007. For the three months ended September 30, 2008, total interest expense decreased \$788,000, or 5.2%, to \$14.5 million, compared to \$15.2 million for the same period in 2007 as a result of a decrease in the average yield on interest bearing liabilities which more than offset the increase in average interest bearing liabilities. Average interest bearing liabilities increased \$462.4 million, or 33.2%, while the average yield decreased from 4.35% for the three months ended September 30, 2007 as compared to 3.10% for the three months ended September 30, 2008.

Average interest bearing deposits increased \$91.2 million, or 9.2%, to \$1.1 billion during the nine months ended September 30, 2008, when compared to \$995.6 million for the same period in 2007, while the average rate paid decreased from 4.03% for the nine month period ended September 30, 2007 to 3.18% for the same period in 2008. For the three months ended September 30, 2008, average interest bearing deposits increased \$51.8 million, or 5.1%, to \$1.1 billion, when compared to \$1.0 billion for the same period in 2007 while the average rate paid decreased from 4.06% for the three month period ended September 30, 2007 to 2.70% for the three month period ended September 30, 2008. The increase in our average total deposits is the result of overall bank growth, branch expansion and the acquisition of FWNB which more than offset the brokered CDs called during 2008. Interest expense for interest bearing deposits for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008 decreased \$3.1 million, or 30.2%, and \$4.1 million, or 13.7%, respectively, when compared to the same periods in 2007 due to the decrease in the average rate paid which more than offset the increase in the average balance.

Average short-term interest bearing liabilities, consisting primarily of FHLB advances, federal funds purchased and repurchase agreements, increased \$29.8 million, or 11.1%, to \$299.1 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2008, when compared to \$269.3 million for the same period in 2007. Interest expense associated with short-term interest bearing liabilities decreased \$2.6 million, or 27.1%, and the average rate paid decreased 167 basis points to 3.18% for the nine month period ended September 30, 2008 when compared to 4.85% for the same period in 2007. For the three months ended September 30, 2008, average short-term interest bearing liabilities increased \$32.4 million, or 13.1%, when compared to the same period in 2007. Interest expense associated with short-term interest bearing liabilities decreased \$1.1 million, or 34.9%, and the average rate paid decreased 207 basis points to 2.83% for the three month period ended September 30, 2008 when compared to 4.90% for the same period in 2007. The decrease in the interest expense for the three month period ended September 30, 2008 when compared to 2007 was due to the decrease in the average rate paid, which more than offset the increase in the average balance.

Average long-term interest bearing liabilities consisting of FHLB advances increased \$211.1 million, or 216.1%, during the nine months ended September 30, 2008 to \$308.7 million as compared to \$97.7 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2007. The increase in the average long-term FHLB advances occurred primarily as a result of our decision to call outstanding brokered CDs and replace them with long-term FHLB borrowings. Interest expense associated with long-term FHLB advances increased \$5.5 million, or 166.3%, while the average rate paid decreased 72 basis points to 3.82% for the nine months ended September 30, 2008 when compared to 4.54% for the same period in 2007. For the three months ended September 30, 2008, long-term interest bearing liabilities increased \$359.4 million, or 417.2%, when compared to the same period in 2007. Interest expense associated with long-term FHLB advances increased \$3.2 million, or 324.4%, while the average rate paid decreased 81 basis points to 3.78% for the three months ended September 30, 2008 when compared to 4.59% for the same period in 2007. The increase in interest expense was due to the increase in the average balance of long-term interest bearing liabilities which more than offset the decrease in the average rate paid. FHLB advances are collateralized by FHLB stock, securities and nonspecific real estate loans.

Average long-term debt, consisting of our junior subordinated debentures issued in 2003 and August 2007 and junior subordinated debentures acquired in the purchase of Fort Worth Bancshares, Inc., was \$60.3 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2008 compared to \$27.7 million for the same period in 2007. During the third quarter ended September 30, 2007, we issued \$36.1 million of junior subordinated debentures in connection with the issuance of trust preferred securities by our subsidiaries Southside Statutory Trusts IV and V. The \$36.1 million in debentures were issued to fund the purchase of Fort Worth Bancshares, Inc., which occurred on October 10, 2007. Interest expense increased \$175,000, or 21.8%, to \$978,000 and \$1.4 million, or 81.9%, to \$3.0 million for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008, respectively, when compared to \$803,000 and \$1.7 million for the same periods in 2007, respectively, primarily as a result of the increase in the average balance during the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008 when compared to the same periods in 2007. The interest rate on the \$20.6 million of long-term debentures issued to Southside Statutory Trust III adjusts quarterly at a rate equal to three-month LIBOR plus 294 basis points. The \$23.2 million of long-term debentures issued to Southside Statutory Trusts IV and the \$12.9 million of long-term debentures issued to Southside Trust V have fixed rates of 6.518% through October 30, 2012 and 7.48% through December 15, 2012, respectively, and thereafter, adjusts quarterly. The interest rate on the \$3.6 million of long-term debentures issued to Magnolia Trust Company I, assumed in the purchase of Fort Worth Bancshares, Inc., adjusts quarterly at a rate equal to three-month LIBOR plus 180 basis points.

### **RESULTS OF OPERATIONS**

The analysis below shows average interest earning assets and interest bearing liabilities together with the average yield on the interest earning assets and the average cost of the interest bearing liabilities.

## AVERAGE BALANCES AND YIELDS

(dollars in thousands) (unaudited) Nine Months Ended

	~		INITIC IVIOIT			
		otember 30, 20			otember 30, 20	
	AVG		AVG	AVG		AVG
	BALANCE	INTEREST	YIELD	BALANCE	INTEREST	YIELD
ASSETS						
INTEREST EARNING						
ASSETS:						
Loans(1) (2)	\$ 980,076	\$ 55,818	7.61%		\$ 39,937	6.93%
Loans Held For Sale	2,734	99	4.84%	3,857	149	5.16%
Securities:						
Investment Securities						
(Taxable)(4)	47,105	1,377	3.90%	54,444	2,004	4.92%
Investment Securities						
(Tax-Exempt)(3)(4)	83,357	4,124	6.61%	41,831	2,221	7.10%
Mortgage-backed and Related						
Securities (4)	983,882	38,876	5.28%	839,505	32,079	5.11%
Total Securities	1,114,344	44,377	5.32%	935,780	36,304	5.19%
FHLB stock and other						
investments, at cost	29,108	656	3.01%	20,071	945	6.29%
Interest Earning Deposits	928	22	3.17%	586	26	5.93%
Federal Funds Sold	4,118	79	2.56%	2,102	80	5.09%
Total Interest Earning Assets	2,131,308	101,051	6.33%	1,733,049	77,441	5.97%
NONINTEREST EARNING						
ASSETS:						
Cash and Due From Banks	45,590			41,898		
Bank Premises and Equipment	40,135			34,374		
Other Assets	86,988			43,046		
Less: Allowance for Loan Loss	(10,667)			(7,326)		
Total Assets	\$ 2,293,354			\$ 1,845,041		
LIABILITIES AND						
SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY						
INTEREST BEARING						
LIABILITIES:						
Savings Deposits	\$ 56,863	545	1.28%	\$ 51,825	505	1.30%
Time Deposits	537,829	17,203	4.27%	547,659	20,055	4.90%
Interest Bearing Demand						
Deposits	492,051	8,132	2.21%	396,075	9,421	3.18%
Total Interest Bearing						
Deposits	1,086,743	25,880	3.18%	995,559	29,981	4.03%
Short-term Interest Bearing						
Liabilities	299,125	7,125	3.18%	269,344	9,771	4.85%

Edgar Filing: SOUTHSIDE BANCSHARES INC - Form 10-Q

Long-term Interest Bearing							
Liabilities – FHLB Dallas	308,725	8,828	3	3.82%	97,662	3,315	4.54%
Long-term Debt (5)	60,311	3,025	(	5.70%	27,662	1,663	8.04%
Total Interest Bearing							
Liabilities	1,754,904	44,858	3	3.41%	1,390,227	44,730	4.30%
NONINTEREST BEARING							
LIABILITIES:							
Demand Deposits	367,786				319,854		
Other Liabilities	28,623				19,178		
Total Liabilities	2,151,313				1,729,259		
Minority Interest in SFG	525				-		
SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY	141,516				115,782		
Total Liabilities and							
Shareholders' Equity	\$ 2,293,354				\$ 1,845,041		
NET INTEREST INCOME		\$ 56,193				\$ 32,711	
NET INTEREST MARGIN							
ON AVERAGE EARNING							
ASSETS			3	3.52%			2.52%
NET INTEREST SPREAD			2	2.92%			1.67%

- (1) Interest on loans includes fees on loans that are not material in amount.
- (2) Interest income includes taxable-equivalent adjustments of \$1,825 and \$1,705 for the nine months ended September 30, 2008 and 2007, respectively.
- (3) Interest income includes taxable-equivalent adjustments of \$1,295 and \$684 for the nine months ended September 30, 2008 and 2007, respectively.
- (4) For the purpose of calculating the average yield, the average balance of securities is presented at historical cost.
- (5) Represents junior subordinated debentures issued by us to Southside Statutory Trust III, IV, and V in connection with the issuance by Southside Statutory Trust III of \$20 million of trust preferred securities, Southside Statutory Trust IV of \$22.5 million of trust preferred securities, Southside Statutory Trust V of \$12.5 million of trust preferred securities and junior subordinated debentures issued by Fort Worth Bancshares, Inc. to Magnolia Trust Company I in connection with the issuance by Magnolia Trust Company I of \$3.5 million of trust preferred securities.

Note: As of September 30, 2008 and 2007, loans totaling \$6,192 and \$1,307, respectively, were on nonaccrual status. The policy is to reverse previously accrued but unpaid interest on nonaccrual loans; thereafter, interest income is recorded to the extent received when appropriate.

## AVERAGE BALANCES AND YIELDS

(dollars in thousands) (unaudited) Three Months Ended

	Sep	tember 30, 200	08	September 30, 2007					
	AVG		AVG	AVG		AVG			
	BALANCE	<b>INTEREST</b>	YIELD	BALANCE	<b>INTEREST</b>	YIELD			
ASSETS									
INTEREST EARNING									
ASSETS:									
Loans(1) (2)	\$ 985,953	\$ 18,630	7.52%	\$ 777,509	\$ 13,678	6.98%			
Loans Held For Sale	2,099	29	5.50%	3,804	53	5.53%			
Securities:									
Investment Securities									
(Taxable)(4)	37,826	307	3.23%	44,743	552	4.89%			
Investment Securities									
(Tax-Exempt)(3)(4)	76,646	1,291	6.70%	43,679	772	7.01%			
Mortgage-backed and Related									
Securities (4)	1,119,217	14,883	5.29%	851,985	10,982	5.11%			
Total Securities	1,233,689	16,481	5.31%	940,407	12,306	5.19%			
FHLB stock and other	,	•		•	,				
investments, at cost	33,810	180	2.12%	17,226	245	5.64%			
Interest Earning Deposits	530	2	1.50%	655	9	5.45%			
Federal Funds Sold	1,559	8	2.04%	2,028	28	5.48%			
Total Interest Earning Assets	2,257,640	35,330	6.23%	1,741,629	26,319	6.00%			
NONINTEREST EARNING	,	•		, ,	,				
ASSETS:									
Cash and Due From Banks	45,061			40,381					
Bank Premises and Equipment	40,473			35,204					
Other Assets	86,542			42,431					
Less: Allowance for Loan Loss	(11,614)			(7,381)					
Total Assets	\$ 2,418,102			\$ 1,852,264					
LIABILITIES AND									
SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY									
INTEREST BEARING									
LIABILITIES:									
Savings Deposits	\$ 58,646	188	1.28%	\$ 51,846	171	1.31%			
Time Deposits	497,663	4,502	3.60%	561,382	6,983	4.94%			
Interest Bearing Demand	·	·		·	·				
Deposits	511,599	2,567	2.00%	402,884	3,237	3.19%			
Total Interest Bearing Deposits	1,067,908	7,257	2.70%	1,016,112	10,391	4.06%			
Short-term Interest Bearing									
Liabilities	279,502	1,986	2.83%	247,088	3,049	4.90%			
Long-term Interest Bearing									
Liabilities – FHLB Dallas	445,590	4,231	3.78%	86,147	997	4.59%			
Long-term Debt (5)	60,311	978	6.45%	41,518	803	7.67%			
Total Interest Bearing									
Liabilities	1,853,311	14,452	3.10%	1,390,865	15,240	4.35%			
NONINTEREST BEARING									
	, ,	,		, ,	,				

LIABILITIES:

Demand Deposits	382,940			323,130			
Other Liabilities	39,105			20,134			
Total Liabilities	2,275,356			1,734,129			
Minority Interest in SFG	425			-			
SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY	142,321			118,135			
Total Liabilities and							
Shareholders' Equity	\$ 2,418,102			\$ 1,852,264			
NET INTEREST INCOME		\$ 20,878			\$ 11,079		
NET INTEREST MARGIN							
ON AVERAGE EARNING							
ASSETS			3.68%			2.5	52%
NET INTEREST SPREAD			3.13%			1.6	65%

- (1) Interest on loans includes fees on loans that are not material in amount.
- (2) Interest income includes taxable-equivalent adjustments of \$630 and \$597 for the three months ended September 30, 2008 and 2007, respectively.
- (3) Interest income includes taxable-equivalent adjustments of \$440 and \$247 for the three months ended September 30, 2008 and 2007, respectively.
- (4) For the purpose of calculating the average yield, the average balance of securities is presented at historical cost.
- (5) Represents junior subordinated debentures issued by us to Southside Statutory Trust III, IV, and V in connection with the issuance by Southside Statutory Trust III of \$20 million of trust preferred securities, Southside Statutory Trust IV of \$22.5 million of trust preferred securities, Southside Statutory Trust V of \$12.5 million of trust preferred securities and junior subordinated debentures issued by Fort Worth Bancshares, Inc. to Magnolia Trust Company I in connection with the issuance by Magnolia Trust Company I of \$3.5 million of trust preferred securities.

Note: As of September 30, 2008 and 2007, loans totaling \$6,192 and \$1,307, respectively, were on nonaccrual status. The policy is to reverse previously accrued but unpaid interest on nonaccrual loans; thereafter, interest income is recorded to the extent received when appropriate.

#### Noninterest Income

We earn noninterest income from a variety of sources that include deposit related fees such as ATM, overdraft, and check processing fees. In addition, we earn income from the sale of loans and securities, trust services, bank owned life insurance ("BOLI"), brokerage services, and other fee generating programs that we either provide or participate in.

Noninterest income was \$27.6 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2008 compared to \$19.2 million for the same period in 2007, an increase of \$8.4 million, or 43.8%. For the three months ended September 30, 2008, noninterest income was \$7.6 million, compared to \$6.4 million for the same period in 2007, an increase of \$1.2 million, or 19.0%. During the nine months ended September 30, 2008, we had gains on sale of AFS securities of \$6.6 million compared to gains of \$561,000 for the same period in 2007. Gains on sale of AFS securities for the three months ended September 30, 2008 were \$822,000 compared to \$126,000 for the same period in 2007. The market value of the AFS securities portfolio at September 30, 2008 was \$1.1 billion with a net unrealized loss on that date of \$4.4 million. The net unrealized loss is comprised of \$6.8 million in unrealized gains and \$11.2 million in unrealized losses. The market value of the HTM securities portfolio at September 30, 2008 was \$166.2 million with a net unrealized gain on that date of \$463,000. The net unrealized gain is comprised of \$781,000 in unrealized gains and \$318,000 in unrealized losses. During the nine months ended September 30, 2008, we sold specific lower coupon mortgage-backed securities where the risk reward profile had changed and replaced them with higher coupon mortgage-backed securities that potentially should perform better as housing slowed. Selected long duration municipal securities were sold to lower portfolio duration as concerns of potential higher interest rates increased. A lesser amount of specific higher coupon mortgage-backed securities were sold due to prepayment concerns or the risk reward profile based on price.

Deposit services income increased \$465,000, or 10.9%, and \$1.4 million, or 10.8% for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008, respectively, when compared to the same periods in 2007, primarily as a result of increases in overdraft income, increased numbers of deposit accounts and an increase in debit card income.

Trust income increased \$156,000, or 29.9%, and \$328,000, or 21.0%, for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008, respectively, when compared to the same periods in 2007 due to growth experienced in our trust department.

Gain on sale of loans decreased \$185,000, or 43.6%, for the three months ended September 30, 2008 when compared to the same period in 2007. This is a result of a decrease in the amount of loans sold during the three months ended September 30, 2008 when compared to the same period in 2007. Gain on sale of loans increased \$58,000, or 3.9%, for the nine months ended September 30, 2008 when compared to the same period in 2007. The increase was due primarily to the sales of selected loans from pools of automobile loans purchased by SFG at gains of \$334,000 which more than offset the decrease in mortgage loans sold during the nine months ended September 30, 2008. Additionally, approximately \$6.2 million of student loans were sold during the second quarter ended June 30, 2008.

BOLI income increased \$41,000, or 15.0%, and \$577,000, or 71.7%, for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008, respectively, when compared to the same periods in 2007 primarily as a result of a death benefit received for a retired covered officer during the three months ended June 30, 2008.

Other noninterest income increased \$43,000, or 5.5%, and \$78,000, or 3.4%, for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008 when compared to the same periods in 2007. The increases were primarily a result of increases in fair value adjustment of written loan commitments, credit life commission income, stored value card income, credit card fee income, and merchant banking income while offset by decreases in Moneygram income and brokerage services income.

Noninterest Expense

We incur numerous types of noninterest expenses associated with the operation of our various business activities, the largest of which are salaries and employee benefits. In addition, we incur numerous other expenses, the largest of which are detailed in the consolidated statements of income.

Noninterest expense was \$15.8 million and \$44.6 million for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008, respectively, compared to \$11.5 million and \$34.2 million for the same periods in 2007, respectively, representing increases of \$4.2 million, or 36.8%, and \$10.4 million, or 30.3%, respectively.

Salaries and employee benefits expense increased \$2.8 million, or 38.1%, and \$5.9 million, or 27.2%, during the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008, respectively, when compared to the same periods in 2007. Direct salary expense and payroll taxes increased \$1.9 million, or 32.3%, and \$4.9 million, or 27.4%, during the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008, respectively, when compared to the same periods in 2007. The increase for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008, was primarily the result of salary expense associated with the addition of FWNB and SFG combined with normal salary increases for Southside Bank.

Retirement expense, included in salary and benefits, increased \$1.2 million, or 246.3%, and \$1.2 million, or 86.5%, for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008, respectively, when compared to the same periods in 2007. The increase was related to a retirement agreement for the Chairman and Chief Executive Officer, payable over a five year period, only after the executive retires, which replaces a previous post-retirement agreement. In addition to the \$1.2 million discussed above, we contributed \$200,000 to our Employee Stock Option Plan, together, which more than offset the decreases to the defined benefit plan related primarily to the amendments to the Plan and the changes in the actuarial assumptions used to determine net periodic pension costs for 2008 when compared to 2007. Specifically, the assumed long-term rate of return was 7.50% and the assumed discount rate was increased to 6.25%. We will continue to evaluate the assumed long-term rate of return and the discount rate to determine if either should be changed in the future. If either of these assumptions were decreased, the cost and funding required for the retirement plan could increase.

Health and life insurance expense, included in salary and benefits, decreased \$320,000, or 36.4%, and \$268,000, or 11.6%, for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008 when compared to the same periods in 2007 primarily due to decreased health claims expense for the comparative period of time. We have a self-insured health plan that is supplemented with stop loss insurance policies. Health insurance costs are rising nationwide and these costs may continue to increase during the remainder of 2008.

Occupancy expense increased \$188,000, or 14.9%, and \$645,000, or 17.8% for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008, respectively, when compared to the same periods in 2007 due primarily to the acquisition of FWNB and SFG combined with the opening of two de novo branches during 2007 and one branch during the third quarter of 2008.

ATM and debit card expense increased \$66,000, or 26.7%, and \$162,000, or 21.8%, for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008, respectively, compared to the same periods in 2007 primarily as a result of the acquisition of FWNB combined with overall growth in Southside's usage.

Professional fees increased \$39,000, or 9.4%, and \$275,000, or 28.5%, for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008, respectively, compared to the same periods in 2007 as a result of increases in legal fees.

FDIC insurance increased \$182,000, or 478.9%, and \$576,000, or 514.3%, for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008, respectively, compared to the same periods in 2007 as a result of implementations from the FDIC Reform Act of 2005. Beginning in June of 2007, FDIC billed every institution for deposit insurance in addition to the FICO assessment previously assessed. The FDIC issued credits to eligible insured depository institutions which offset most of our deposit insurance bills for 2007.

When comparing the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008 to the same periods in 2007, the following expense categories experienced increases as a direct result of the acquisition of FWNB and investment in SFG: equipment expense increased \$59,000, or 22.0%, and \$230,000, or 31.2%; advertising, travel and entertainment increased \$84,000, or 23.1%, and \$174,000, or 14.1%; supplies increased \$50,000, or 33.1%, and \$97,000, or 19.9%; postage increased \$34,000, or 20.6%, and \$97,000, or 20.7%, and telephone and communications increased \$77,000, or 39.9%, and \$208,000, or 36.0%, respectively.

Other expense increased \$698,000, or 64.9%, and \$2.0 million, or 61.8%, for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008, respectively, compared to the same periods in 2007. The increase occurred primarily due to amortization of core deposit intangible, and increases in ORE and repo asset expense, data processing fees, collection fees, computer fees, bank exam fees, credit card rebate program and the acquisition of FWNB and investment in SFG.

Income Taxes

Pre-tax income for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008 was \$8.5 million and \$27.7 million, respectively, compared to \$4.5 million and \$14.3 million, respectively, for the same periods in 2007.

Income tax expense was \$2.2 million and \$7.4 million, respectively, for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008, compared to \$976,000 and \$2.5 million, respectively, for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2007. The effective tax rate as a percentage of pre-tax income was 26.4% and 26.7% for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008, compared to 21.8% and 17.3% for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2007. The increase in the effective tax rate and income tax expense for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008 was due to a decrease in tax-exempt income as a percentage of taxable income as compared to the same period in 2007, as well as a one-time state tax credit resulting from a change in Texas tax law during the three months ended June 30, 2007, related to the new margin tax. The state tax credit was \$779,000, which was partially offset by an increase in our estimated margin tax of \$183,000, net of federal income tax. Excluding the effect of the state tax credit and estimated margin tax, the effective tax rate for the nine months ended September 30, 2007, would have been 21.5%.

### Capital Resources

Our total shareholders' equity at September 30, 2008, was \$142.4 million, representing an increase of \$10.1 million from December 31, 2007, and represented 5.6% of total assets at September 30, 2008 compared to 6.0% of total assets at December 31, 2007.

Increases to shareholders' equity consisted of net income of \$20.3 million, the issuance of \$1.6 million in common stock (177,933 shares) through our incentive stock option and dividend reinvestment plans which was offset with an increase in accumulated other comprehensive loss of \$6.1 million and \$5.6 million in dividends paid.

On March 19, 2008, our board of directors declared a 5% stock dividend to common stock shareholders of record April 10, 2008, payable on April 28, 2008.

Under the Federal Reserve Board's risk-based capital guidelines for bank holding companies, the minimum ratio of total capital to risk-adjusted assets (including certain off-balance sheet items, such as standby letters of credit) is currently 8%. The minimum Tier 1 capital to risk-adjusted assets is 4%. Our \$20 million, \$22.5 million, \$12.5 million and \$3.5 million of trust preferred securities issued by our subsidiaries, Southside Statutory Trust III, IV, V and Magnolia Trust Company I, respectively, are considered Tier 1 capital by the Federal Reserve Board. Due to uncertainty in the credit markets with respect to issuing trust preferred securities, it is uncertain if the Company could currently issue additional trust preferred securities and, if so, at what price. The Company cannot predict if or when general market conditions might change. The Federal Reserve Board also requires bank holding companies to comply with the minimum leverage ratio guidelines. The leverage ratio of bank holding company's Tier 1 capital to its total consolidated quarterly average assets, less goodwill and certain other intangible assets. The guidelines require a minimum leverage ratio of 4% for bank holding companies that meet certain specified criteria. Failure to meet minimum capital regulations can initiate certain mandatory and possibly additional discretionary actions by regulators, which could have a material adverse effect on our financial condition and results of operations. Management believes that, as of September 30, 2008, we met all capital adequacy requirements to which we were subject.

The Federal Deposit Insurance Act requires bank regulatory agencies to take "prompt corrective action" with respect to FDIC-insured depository institutions that do not meet minimum capital requirements. A depository institution's treatment for purposes of the prompt corrective action provisions will depend on how its capital levels compare to various capital measures and certain other factors, as established by regulation. Prompt corrective action and other discretionary actions could have a material effect on our financial condition and results of operation.

It is management's intention to maintain our capital at a level acceptable to all regulatory authorities and future dividend payments will be determined accordingly. Regulatory authorities require that any dividend payments made by either us or the Banks, not exceed earnings for that year. Shareholders should not anticipate a continuation of the cash dividend simply because of the existence of a dividend reinvestment program. The payment of dividends is at the discretion of our board of directors and will depend upon future earnings, our financial condition, and other related factors.

To be categorized as well capitalized, we must maintain minimum Total risk-based, Tier 1 risk-based, and Tier 1 leverage ratios as set forth in the following table:

		Actual			For Cap dequacy P	urposes	To Be V Capitalized Prompt Co Actions Pro	Under rrective ovisions
As of September 30, 2008:		Amount	Ratio (d		Amount ars in thou	Ratio sands)	Amount	Ratio
Total Capital (to Risk Weighted Assets)								
Consolidated	\$	203,320	17.33%	\$	93,869	8.00%	N/A	N/A
Bank Only	\$	194,439	16.59%	\$	93,762	8.00%	5 117,202	10.00%
Tier 1 Capital (to Risk Weighted Assets)								
Consolidated	\$	183,033	15.60%		46,934	4.00%	N/A	N/A
Bank Only	\$	181,505	15.49%	\$	46,881	4.00%	70,321	6.00%
Tier 1 Capital (to Average Assets) (1)								
Consolidated	\$	183,033	7.65%		95,748	4.00%	N/A	N/A
Bank Only	\$	181,505	7.60%	\$	95,563	4.00% 5	5 119,454	5.00%
As of September 30, 2007:								
Talo in the Diamination								
Total Capital (to Risk Weighted Assets)	ф	106 640	21 0207	Φ	71 700	0.000	NT/A	NT/A
Consolidated	\$	196,649	21.92%		71,780	8.00%	N/A	N/A
Bank Only	\$	150,981	16.83%	<b>3</b>	71,764	8.00% 5	89,705	10.00%
Tier 1 Capital (to Risk Weighted Assets)								
Consolidated	\$	178,681	19.91%	<b>Φ</b>	35,890	4.00%	N/A	N/A
Bank Only	\$	143,313	15.98%		35,890	4.00%		6.00%
Bank Only	Ψ	175,515	13.7670	Ψ	33,002	T.00 /0 S	5 55,625	0.0070
Tier 1 Capital (to Average Assets) (1)								
Consolidated	\$	178,681	9.64%	\$	74,107	4.00%	N/A	N/A
Bank Only	\$	143,313	7.74%		74,046	4.00% 5		5.00%
J		- /	, -		. ,	,	- /	

<sup>(1)</sup> Refers to quarterly average assets as calculated by bank regulatory agencies.

#### Liquidity and Interest Rate Sensitivity

Liquidity management involves our ability to convert assets to cash with a minimum of loss to enable us to meet our obligations to our customers at any time. This means addressing (1) the immediate cash withdrawal requirements of depositors and other funds providers; (2) the funding requirements of all lines and letters of credit; and (3) the short-term credit needs of customers. Liquidity is provided by short-term investments that can be readily liquidated with a minimum risk of loss. Cash, interest earning deposits, federal funds sold and short-term investments with maturities or repricing characteristics of one year or less continue to be a substantial percentage of total assets. At September 30, 2008, these investments were 19.52% of total assets compared to 17.88% at September 30, 2007. Liquidity is further provided through the matching, by time period, of rate sensitive interest earning assets with rate sensitive interest bearing liabilities. Southside Bank has four lines of credit for the purchase of overnight federal

funds at prevailing rates. Three \$15.0 million and one \$10.0 million unsecured lines of credit have been established with Bank of America, Frost Bank, Sterling Bank and TIB - The Independent Bankers Bank, respectively. At September 30, 2008, there were no federal funds purchased. At September 30, 2008, the amount of additional funding Southside Bank could obtain from FHLB using unpledged securities at FHLB was approximately \$275 million, net of FHLB stock purchases required.

Interest rate sensitivity management seeks to avoid fluctuating net interest margins and to enhance consistent growth of new interest income through periods of changing interest rates. The ALCO closely monitors various liquidity ratios, interest rate spreads and margins. The ALCO performs interest rate simulation tests that apply various interest rate scenarios including immediate shocks and market value of portfolio equity ("MVPE") with interest rates immediately shocked plus and minus 200 basis points to assist in determining our overall interest rate risk and adequacy of the liquidity position. In addition, the ALCO utilizes a simulation model to determine the impact on net interest income of several different interest rate scenarios. By utilizing this technology, we can determine changes that need to be made to the asset and liability mixes to minimize the change in net interest income under these various interest rate scenarios.

#### Composition of Loans

One of our main objectives is to seek attractive lending opportunities in Texas, primarily in the counties in which we operate. Substantially all of our loan originations are made to borrowers who live in and conduct business in the counties in Texas in which we operate, with the exception of municipal loans and purchases of automobile loan portfolios throughout the United States. Municipal loans are made to municipalities, counties, school districts and colleges primarily throughout the state of Texas. Through SFG, we purchase portfolios of automobile loans from a variety of lenders throughout the United States. These high yield loans represent existing subprime automobile loans with payment histories that are collateralized by new and used automobiles. At September 30, 2008, the SFG loans totaled approximately \$73.8 million.

Our market areas have not experienced the level of downturn in the economy and real estate prices that other areas of the country have experienced. However, we have strengthened our underwriting standards especially related to all aspects of real estate lending. Our real estate loan portfolio does not have Alt-A or subprime mortgage exposure.

The following table sets forth loan totals by category for the periods presented (in thousands):

		At		At		At
	Se	September		December		ptember
		30,	31,		30,	
		2008	2007			2007
Real Estate Loans:						
Construction	\$	99,235	\$	107,397	\$	56,714
1-4 Family Residential		244,988		237,979		225,381
Other		185,248		200,148		178,847
Commercial Loans		165,929		154,171		125,809
Municipal Loans		118,568		112,523		110,084
Loans to Individuals		173,407		149,012		98,753
Total Loans	\$	987,375	\$	961,230	\$	795,588

Our 1-4 family residential mortgage loans increased \$7.0 million, or 2.9%, to \$245.0 million for the nine month period ended September 30, 2008 from \$238.0 million at December 31, 2007, and \$19.6 million, or 8.7%, from \$225.4 million at September 30, 2007 due to normal growth in this portfolio. Commercial loans increased \$11.8 million, or 7.6%, to \$165.9 million for the nine month period ended September 30, 2008 from \$154.2 million at December 31, 2007, and \$40.1 million, or 31.9%, from \$125.8 million at September 30, 2007 due to additional market penetration and continued emphasis on regional lending. Municipal loans increased \$6.0 million, or 5.4%, to \$118.6 million for the nine month period ended September 30, 2008 from \$112.5 million at December 31, 2007, and \$8.5 million, or 7.7%, from \$110.1 million at September 30, 2007 due in part to issues in the municipal market related to municipal insurers. Loans to individuals, which includes SFG loans, increased \$24.4 million, or 16.4%, to \$173.4 million for the nine month period ended September 30, 2008 from \$149.0 million at December 31, 2007, and \$74.7 million, or

75.6%, from \$98.8 million at September 30, 2007, primarily as a result of pools of automobile loans purchased by SFG.

Construction loans decreased \$8.2 million, or 7.6%, to \$99.2 million for the nine month period ended September 30, 2008 from \$107.4 million at December 31, 2007, and increased \$42.5 million, or 75.0%, from \$56.7 million at September 30, 2007. The increase in construction loans during the period ended September 30, 2008 over the same period in 2007 is primarily due to advances on commercial construction loans in our market areas and the acquisition of FWNB. Real estate loans – Other, which are comprised primarily of commercial real estate loans decreased \$14.9 million, or 7.4% to \$185.2 million for the nine month period ended September 30, 2008 from \$200.1 million at December 31, 2007, and increased \$6.4 million, or 3.6%, from \$178.8 million at September 30, 2007. The decrease from December 31, 2007 is primarily due to more rigorous underwriting standards and loan pricing.

#### Loan Loss Experience and Allowance for Loan Losses

The loan loss allowance is based on the most current review of the loan portfolio. Several methods are used to maintain the review in the most current manner. First, the servicing officer has the primary responsibility for updating significant changes in a customer's financial position. Accordingly, each officer prepares status updates on any credit deemed to be experiencing repayment difficulties that, in the officer's opinion, would place the collection of principal or interest in doubt. Second, our internal loan review department is responsible for an ongoing review of our loan portfolio with specific goals set for the loans to be reviewed on an annual basis.

At each review, a subjective analysis methodology is used to grade the respective loan. Categories of grading vary in severity from loans that do not appear to have a significant probability of loss at the time of review to loans that indicate a probability that the entire balance of the loan will be uncollectible. If full collection of the loan balance appears unlikely at the time of review, estimates or appraisals of the collateral securing the debt are used to allocate the necessary allowances. The internal loan review department maintains a list of all loans or loan relationships that are graded as having more than the normal degree of risk associated with them. In addition, a list of loans and loan relationships of \$50,000 or more is updated on a periodic basis in order to properly allocate necessary allowances and keep management informed on the status of attempts to correct the deficiencies noted with respect to the loan.

Industry experience shows that a portion of our loans will become delinquent and a portion of the loans will require partial or entire charge-off. Regardless of the underwriting criteria utilized, losses may be experienced as a result of various factors beyond our control, including, among other things, changes in market conditions affecting the value of properties used as collateral for loans and problems affecting the credit of the borrower and the ability of the borrower to make payments on the loan. Our determination of the adequacy of allowance for loan losses is based on various considerations, including an analysis of the risk characteristics of various classifications of loans, previous loan loss experience, specific loans that would have loan loss potential, delinquency trends, estimated fair value of the underlying collateral, current economic conditions, the views of the bank regulators (who have the authority to require additional allowances), and geographic and industry loan concentration.

As of September 30, 2008, our review of the loan portfolio indicated that a loan loss allowance of \$12.9 million was adequate to cover probable losses in the portfolio.

For the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008, loan charge-offs were \$2.3 million and \$6.7 million and recoveries were \$509,000 and \$1.5 million, resulting in net charge-offs of \$1.7 million and \$5.2 million, respectively. For the three and nine months ended September 30, 2007, loan charge-offs were \$797,000 and \$2.0 million and recoveries were \$478,000 and \$1.5 million, resulting in net charge-offs of \$319,000 and \$479,000, respectively. The increase in net charge-offs was primarily related to the SFG automobile loans purchased. The necessary provision expense was estimated at \$3.2 million and \$8.3 million for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008, compared to \$620,000 and \$954,000 for the comparable period in 2007, respectively. The increase in provision expense for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008 compared to the same periods in 2007 was primarily a result of the increase in the loan portfolio, including the investment in the automobile loan portfolios of SFG. Please see "Note 13 – Variable Interest Entities" in our financial statements included in this report. The SFG loans are high yield loans which have a higher than average risk profile. This has resulted in increased charge-offs and increased provision expense. These factors are considered prior to SFG purchases of pools of automobile loans when determining the appropriate purchase price. These pools are typically purchased at a discount.

Nonperforming Assets

Nonperforming assets consist of delinquent loans 90 days or more past due, nonaccrual loans, other real estate owned ("OREO"), repossessed assets and restructured loans. Nonaccrual loans are those loans which are 90 days or more delinquent and collection in full of both the principal and interest is in doubt. Additionally, some loans that are not delinquent may be placed on nonaccrual status due to doubts about full collection of principal or interest. When a loan is categorized as nonaccrual, the accrual of interest is discontinued and the accrued balance is reversed for financial statement purposes. Restructured loans represent loans that have been renegotiated to provide a reduction or deferral of interest or principal because of deterioration in the financial position of the borrowers. Categorization of a loan as nonperforming is not in itself a reliable indicator of potential loan loss. Other factors, such as the value of collateral securing the loan and the financial condition of the borrower must be considered in judgments as to potential loan loss. OREO represents real estate taken in full or partial satisfaction of debts previously contracted. The dollar amount of OREO is based on a current valuation of the OREO at the time it is recorded on our books, net of estimated selling costs. Updated valuations are obtained as needed and any additional impairments are recognized.

The following table sets forth nonperforming assets for the periods presented (in thousands):

	S	At September 30, 2008	D	At eccember 31, 2007	Se	At eptember 30, 2007
Nonaccrual loans	\$	6,192	\$	2,913	\$	1,307
Loans 90 days past due		1,320		400		466
Restructured loans		158		225		167
Other real estate owned		549		153		172
Repossessed assets		342		255		65
Total Nonperforming Assets	\$	8,561	\$	3,946	\$	2,177

Total nonperforming assets at September 30, 2008 were \$8.6 million, an increase of \$4.6 million, or 117.0%, from \$3.9 million at December 31, 2007 and an increase of \$6.4 million, or 293.2%, from \$2.2 million at September 30, 2007. Approximately \$2.0 million of the nonperforming assets at September 30, 2008, represented one commercial construction loan relationship placed on nonaccrual during the first quarter. Based on information currently available, we do not believe we will have any significant nonreserved losses. From December 31, 2007 to September 30, 2008, nonaccrual loans increased \$3.3 million, or 112.6%, to \$6.2 million and from September 30, 2007, increased \$4.9 million, or 373.8%. Of the total nonaccrual loans at September 30, 2008, 5.2% are residential real estate loans, 13.3% are commercial real estate loans, 19.6% are commercial loans, 29.3% are loans to individuals and 32.6% are construction loans. OREO increased \$396,000, or 258.8%, to \$549,000 at September 30, 2008 from \$153,000 at December 31, 2007 and increased \$377,000, or 219.2%, from \$172,000 at September 30, 2007. All of the OREO at September 30, 2008, consisted of construction loans. We actively market all properties and none are held for investment purposes. Loans 90 days or more past due increased \$920,000, or 230.0%, to \$1.3 million at September 30, 2008 from \$400,000 at December 31, 2007 and \$854,000, or 183.3%, from \$466,000 at September 30, 2007. Repossessed assets increased \$87,000, or 34.1%, to \$342,000 at September 30, 2008 from \$255,000 at December 31, 2007 and \$277,000, or 426.2%, from \$65,000 at September 30, 2007. The increase in repossessed assets at September 30, 2008 was attributable to SFG automobile loan pools. Restructured loans decreased \$67,000, or 29.8%, to \$158,000 at September 30, 2008 from \$225,000 at December 31, 2007 and \$9,000, or 5.4%, from \$167,000 at September 30, 2007.

#### Expansion

During the third quarter ended September 30, 2008, the Company completed merging FWNB along with its branches into Southside Bank. We anticipate further synergy in lending and deposit activities as well as an increase in the economies of scale.

The Bank also opened a new branch in Fort Worth during the third quarter ended September 30, 2008.

#### **Accounting Pronouncements**

See "Note 11 - Accounting Pronouncements" in our financial statements included in this report.

#### ITEM 3. QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISK

The disclosures set forth in this item are qualified by the section captioned "Forward-Looking Statements" included in "Item 2 Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" of this report and other cautionary statements set forth elsewhere in this report.

Refer to the discussion of market risks included in "Item 7A. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risks" in our Annual Report Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2007. There have been no significant changes in the types of market risks faced by the Company since December 31, 2007.

In the banking industry, a major risk exposure is changing interest rates. The primary objective of monitoring our interest rate sensitivity, or risk, is to provide management the tools necessary to manage the balance sheet to minimize adverse changes in net interest income as a result of changes in the direction and level of interest rates. Federal Reserve Board monetary control efforts, the effects of deregulation, the current economic downturn and legislative changes have been significant factors affecting the task of managing interest rate sensitivity positions in recent years.

In an attempt to manage our exposure to changes in interest rates, management closely monitors our exposure to interest rate risk through our ALCO. Our ALCO meets regularly and reviews our interest rate risk position and makes recommendations to our board for adjusting this position. In addition, our board reviews our asset/liability position on a monthly basis. We primarily use two methods for measuring and analyzing interest rate risk: net income simulation analysis and MVPE modeling. The Company utilizes an earnings simulation model as the primary quantitative tool in measuring the amount of interest rate risk associated with changing market rates. The model quantifies the effects of various interest rate scenarios on projected net interest income and net income over the next twelve months. The model was used to measure the impact on net interest income relative to a base case scenario of rates increasing 100 and 200 basis points or decreasing 100 and 200 basis points over the next twelve months. These simulations incorporate assumptions regarding balance sheet growth and mix, pricing and the repricing and maturity characteristics of the existing and projected balance sheet. The impact of interest rate-related risks such as prepayment, basis and option risk are also considered. As of September 30, 2008, the model simulations projected that 100 and 200 basis point increases in interest rates would result in negative variances on net interest income of 0.13% and 0.42%, respectively, relative to the base case over the next twelve months, while a decrease in interest rates of 100 basis points would result in a positive variance in net interest income of 0.45% and a decrease of 200 basis points would result in a negative variance in net income of 4.37% relative to the base case over the next twelve months. As of September 30, 2007, the model simulations projected that 100 and 200 basis point increases in interest rates would result in negative variances in net interest income of 4.84% and 4.92%, respectively, relative to the base case over twelve months, while decreases in interest rates of 100 and 200 basis points would result in positive variances in net interest income of 7.16% and 9.72%, respectively, relative to the base case over the next twelve months. As part of the overall assumptions, certain assets and liabilities have been given reasonable floors. This type of simulation analysis requires numerous assumptions including but not limited to changes in balance sheet mix, prepayment rates on mortgage-related assets and fixed rate loans, cash flows and repricings of all financial instruments, changes in volumes and pricing, future shapes of the yield curve, relationship of market interest rates to each other (basis risk), credit spread and deposit sensitivity. Assumptions are based on management's best estimates but may not accurately reflect actual results under certain changes in interest rates.

#### ITEM 4. CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES

Our management, including our Chief Executive Officer ("CEO") and our Chief Financial Officer ("CFO") undertook an evaluation of our disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (the "Exchange Act") as of the end of the period covered by this report, and the CEO and CFO

concluded that our disclosure controls and procedures were effective as of the end of the period covered by this report, in recording, processing, summarizing and reporting in a timely manner the information that the Company is required to disclose in its reports under the Exchange Act and in accumulating and communicating to the Company's management, including the Company's CEO and CFO, such information as appropriate to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure.

No changes were made to our internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Rule 13a-15(f) under the Exchange Act) during our last fiscal quarter that materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

#### PART II. OTHER INFORMATION

#### ITEM 1. LEGAL PROCEEDINGS

We are a party to legal proceedings arising in the normal course of business. Management believes that at September 30, 2008 such litigation is not material to our financial position or results of operations.

#### ITEM 1A. RISK FACTORS

Additional information regarding risk factors appears in "Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations - Forward Looking Statements" of this Form 10-Q and in Part I — "Item 1A. Risk Factors" in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2007. Other than the risk factors set forth below, there have been no material changes from the risk factors previously disclosed in our Annual Report on Form 10-K.

There can be no assurance that the recently enacted Emergency Economic Stabilization Act of 2008 (the "EESA") will help stabilize the U.S. financial system.

On October 3, 2008, President Bush signed into law the Emergency Economic Stabilization Act of 2008 (the "EESA"). The legislation was the result of a proposal by Treasury Secretary Henry Paulson to the U.S. Congress on September 20, 2008 in response to the financial crises affecting the banking system and financial markets and going concern threats to investment banks and other financial institutions. The U.S. Treasury and banking regulators are implementing a number of programs under this legislation to address capital and liquidity issues in the banking system. There can be no assurance, however, as to the actual impact that the EESA will have on the financial markets, including the extreme levels of volatility and limited credit availability currently being experienced. The failure of the EESA to help stabilize the financial markets and a continuation or worsening of current financial market conditions could materially and adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, access to credit or the trading price of our common stock.

Participation in the Treasury's Troubled Asset Relief Program ("TARP") May Not Be Available to the Company, and Participation May Have a Dilutive Effect on Current Shareholders

On October 14, 2008, the Treasury announced that as a part of the EESA, it will offer to qualifying U.S. banking organizations the opportunity to issue and sell preferred stock to the Treasury on what may be considered attractive terms under the TARP Capital Purchase Program. In conjunction with the purchase of preferred stock, the Treasury will receive warrants to purchase common stock with an aggregate market price equal to 15% of the preferred stock investment. Participating financial institutions will be required to adopt the Treasury's standards for executive compensation and corporate governance for the period during which the Treasury holds equity issued under the TARP Capital Purchase Program. The Company is considering whether to submit an application to participate in the TARP Capital Purchase Program; however, the Company's participation will be subject to the Treasury's approval, the execution of definitive agreements and standard closing conditions. There can be no assurance that the Company's application will be approved or that the Company will receive funds under the TARP Capital Purchase Program. In addition, if the Company's application is approved and it participates in the TARP Capital Purchase Program, the Company will issue preferred stock and warrants to purchase common stock to the Treasury, which will have a dilutive effect on the Company's current shareholders.

The soundness of other financial institutions could adversely affect us.

Financial services institutions are interrelated as a result of trading, clearing, counterparty, or other relationships. We have exposure to many different industries and counterparties, and we routinely execute transactions with counterparties in the financial services industry, including brokers and dealers, commercial banks, investment banks, mutual and hedge funds, and other institutional clients. Many of these transactions expose us to credit risk in the event of default of our counterparty or client. In addition, our credit risk may be exacerbated when the collateral held by us cannot be realized or is liquidated at prices not sufficient to recover the full amount of the loan or derivative exposure due us. There is no assurance that any such losses would not materially and adversely affect our results of operations or earnings.

Current market developments may adversely affect our industry, business and results of operations.

Dramatic declines in the housing market during the prior year, with falling home prices and increasing foreclosures and unemployment, have resulted in significant write-downs of asset values by financial institutions, including government-sponsored entities and major commercial and investment banks. These write-downs, initially of mortgage-backed securities but spreading to credit default swaps and other derivative securities have caused many financial institutions to seek additional capital, to merge with larger and stronger institutions and, in some cases, to fail. Reflecting concern about the stability of the financial markets generally and the strength of counterparties, many lenders and institutional investors have reduced, and in some cases, ceased to provide funding to borrowers including other financial institutions. The resulting lack of available credit, lack of confidence in the financial sector, increased volatility in the financial markets and reduced business activity could materially and adversely affect our business, financial condition and results of operations.

The Emergency Economic Stabilization Act of 2008 may impact the fair value determinations of our invested assets and may lead to regulatory limitations, impositions and restrictions upon us.

One of the main features of the EESA, which took effect October 3, 2008, is the establishment of the Troubled Assets Relief Program ("TARP"). Although we are eligible to participate in TARP, we have not yet decided whether to tender our eligible securities. Regardless of our participation decision, several provisions of the Act could affect us. Purchase prices under TARP could impact market-place fair values of similar securities, thereby impacting our fair value determinations. Also, the mandatory plan adopted to recoup the net losses of TARP within the next five years may target financial institutions such as us and may lead to regulatory limitations, impositions and future assessments. All of these factors may have an adverse material impact on our results of operations, equity, business and insurer financial strength and debt ratings.

Funding to Provide Liquidity May Not Be Available to Us on Favorable Terms or At All

The Company has historically had access to a number of alternative sources of liquidity, but given the recent and dramatic downturn in the credit and liquidity markets, there is no assurance that the Company will be able to obtain such liquidity on terms that are favorable to us, or at all. For example, the cost of out-of-market deposits may continue to exceed the cost of deposits of similar maturity in the Company's local market area, making them unattractive sources of funding; financial institutions may be unwilling to extend credit to banks because of concerns about the banking industry and the economy generally; there may not be a market for the issuance of additional trust preferred securities; and, given recent downturns in the economy, there may not be a viable market for raising equity capital. If funding continues to be available on a limited basis, or only on unfavorable terms, then the Company's liquidity, and its net interest margin and net income, likely could be adversely affected.

Current Levels of Market Volatility are Unprecedented, Which May Have an Adverse Effect on the Company's Ability to Access Capital

The capital and credit markets have been experiencing volatility and disruption for more than 12 months. In recent weeks, the volatility and disruption has reached unprecedented levels. In some cases, the markets have produced downward pressure on stock prices and credit availability for certain issuers without regard to those issuers' underlying financial strength. If current levels of market disruption and volatility continue or worsen, there can be no assurance that the Company will not experience an adverse effect, which may be material, on the Company's ability to access capital and on its business, financial condition and results of operations.

ITEM 2. UNREGISTERED SALES OF EQUITY SECURITIES AND USE OF PROCEEDS

Not Applicable.

ITEM 3. DEFAULTS UPON SENIOR SECURITIES

Not Applicable.

ITEM 4. SUBMISSION OF MATTERS TO A VOTE OF SECURITY HOLDERS

Not Applicable.

ITEM 5. OTHER INFORMATION

On November 7, 2008, the Company, the Bank and B.G. Hartley, the Chairman and Chief Executive Officer of the Company and the Bank, entered into a Retirement Agreement.

The Retirement Agreement terminates and replaces the Post Retirement Agreement, dated June 20, 2001, by and among the Company, the Bank and Mr. Hartley, which is filed with the Commission as Exhibit 10(g) to the Company's quarterly report on Form 10-Q for the period ended June 30, 2001.

The Retirement Agreement provides that if Mr. Hartley voluntarily retires as an employee and officer of the Company, he shall simultaneously retire as an employee and officer of the Bank, but that the parties expect that he shall continue his services on the boards of directors of the Company and the Bank.

The Retirement Agreement provides that in each of the five years after his "separation from service" (as defined under Section 409A of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986), regardless of whether the separation is by reason of retirement,

death or otherwise, the Company shall pay Mr. Hartley \$250,000 per year, subject to a 5% increase per year after the first year. The Company shall continue to make payments to Mr. Hartley's estate or beneficiaries in the event of his death during the five year period. In addition, Mr. Hartley shall be entitled to participate in all plans, programs, practices and policies maintained by the Company at that time with respect to retirement or termination of employment.

#### ITEM 6. EXHIBITS

#### Exhibit No.

- 3 (a)(i) Articles of Incorporation as amended and in effect on December 31, 1992, of SoBank, Inc. (now named Southside Bancshares, Inc.)(filed as Exhibit 3 to the Registrant's Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 1992, (commission file number 000-12247) and incorporated herein by reference).
- 3 (a)(ii) Articles of Amendment effective May 9, 1994 to Articles of Incorporation of SoBank, Inc. (now named Southside Bancshares, Inc.) (filed as Exhibit 3(a)(ii) to the Registrant's Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 1994, (commission file number 000-12247) and incorporated herein by reference).
  - 3 (b) Amended and Restated Bylaws of Southside Bancshares, Inc. (filed as Exhibit 3(b) to the Registrant's Form 8-K, filed March 5, 2008, and incorporated herein by reference).
- \*10(o) Retirement Agreement dated November 7, 2008, by and between Southside Bank, Southside Bancshares, Inc. and B. G. Hartley.
  - Certification Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of \*31.1
  - Certification Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of
     \*31.2
    - Certification Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of
       \*32

\*Filed herewith.

#### **SIGNATURES**

Pursuant to the requirements of Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the Registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

### SOUTHSIDE BANCSHARES, INC.

BY: /s/ B. G. HARTLEY

B. G. Hartley, Chairman of the Board and Chief Executive Officer (Principal Executive Officer)

DATE: November 6, 2008

/s/ LEE R. GIBSON Lee R. Gibson, Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial and Accounting Officer)

DATE: November 6, 2008

### Exhibit Index

Exhibit Number	Description
	•
10(o)	Retirement Agreement dated November 7, 2008, by and between Southside
	Bank, Southside Bancshares, Inc. and B. G. Hartley.
31.1	Certification Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
31.2	Certification Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
*32	Certification Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.

<sup>\*</sup>The certifications attached as Exhibit 32 accompany this quarterly report on Form 10-Q and are "furnished" to the Commission pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 and shall not be deemed "filed" by us for purposes of Section 18 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended.